

Universidade do Minho Escola de Ciências

Andreia Dóris Pedras Rodrigues

Functional characterization of purified vacuoles and evaluation of their role in yeast apoptosis induced by acetic acid.



Universidade do Minho Escola de Ciências

Andreia Dóris Pedras Rodrigues

Functional characterization of purified vacuoles and evaluation of their role in yeast apoptosis induced by acetic acid.

Dissertação de Mestrado Mestrado em Genética Molecular

Trabalho efectuado sob a orientação do Professor Doutor Hernêni Varanda Gerós e da Professora Doutora Manuela Côrte-Real

Acknowledgments

Foram muitas as pessoas que me ajudaram e apoiaram de uma maneira ou de outra durante estes dois anos em que frequentei o Mestrado em Genética Molecular. A todas quero deixar os meus agradecimentos e dedicar este trabalho que muito trabalho me deu...

Começo por agradecer aos meus orientadores, Professor Hernâni Gerós e Professora Manuela Côrte-Real, pelo imenso apoio, dedicação e confiança que depositaram em mim. Aprendi imenso com eles, e posso até dizer que foram como uns "pais" para mim no Departamento de Biologia. Quero agradecer também à Professora Ana Cunha pelo interesse no meu trabalho, pelas sugestões, e pela simpatia e boa disposição durante as nossas longas reuniões das sextas-feiras. Agradeço também a todos os técnicos e funcionários que me ajudaram sempre, nomeadamente Cristina Ribeiro, sempre uma querida, Amaro Rodrigues, Adelino Carneiro, Magda Graça, Manuela Rodrigues, Manuela Teixeira, e todos os outros que a minha memória não reteve os nomes.

Aos meus colegas de laboratório, à Natacha por me ter "guiado" pelo laboratório nos primeiros tempos, ao Shark pela ajuda prestada e pelos conselhos científicos sempre prontos e perspicazes, apesar das nossas "pequenas discussões" de laboratório, ao Noronha e ao Richard que foram uns queridos, por todo o apoio e ajuda prestada, ao Noronha por me ter ensinado a trabalhar com a ultra, ao Richard por me ter deixado "usar" azoto líquido, à Lisa, apesar do pouco tempo que passou na nossa companhia, à Viviana, grande Vi! Por tudo, mesmo tudo! Espero que a tua estadia na Tunísia esteja a ser melhor que óptima e que te tornes uma ainda maior investigadora do que já és, se é que isso é possível. Obrigada linda, foste (e és) a colega com quem todo o investigador deseja trabalhar! A todos os outros, Rute, Rambo, Rómulo, Sara, Juliana, Daniel, Humberto e Vítor pelas pequenas ajudas aqui e ali e pela convivência durante a minha passagem pelo laboratório.

Ao pessoal de Micro I, Andreia, António, Dário, Sara, Susana, Rui, por me terem aturado todas as vezes (e não foram poucas) que lá fui pedir zimoliase ou β -mercapto ou qualquer outro reagente, e que sempre me receberam com simpatia. Ao pessoal de Biotecnologia por me terem deixado usar e abusar da incubadora e do espectrofotómetro.

Aos meus "padrinhos", Tiago e Carla, pela força que me deram. Adoro-vos! Obrigada por acreditarem sempre em mim. Às minhas mulheres, Judite e Carlinha, friends forever! Judite, nunca nos iremos esquecer uma da outra mesmo se um dia o sr. Alzheimer bater à nossa porta, tenho a certeza! Às minhas outras mulheres, Vera aka Tóxica II, ¡te quiero, cariño! Tenho muitas saudades! Dri, amo-te minha "vadia", tu sabes! Rita, apesar de tudo, a nossa amizade é mais dura do que qualquer calhau, daqueles a que eras alérgica em Materiais! À Rosarinho... 14 anos de amizade é muito ano!... Estás no meu coração para sempre.

Ao César, o único. Pelos nossos momentos, pela nossa ligação, pela nossa amizade... Por tudo. Adoro-te.

Aos meus pais, simplesmente por me terem dado vida. Vida essa fascinante e cheia de segredos por descobrir... Por isso estou em Biologia, para tentar descobrir alguns desses segredos.

Obrigada a todos!

This work was supported by the following projects: (PTDC/BIA-BCM/69448/2006) and by PTDC/AGR-ALI/100636/2008.

Abstract

The vacuole is the largest organelle of yeast cells and is functionally equivalent to animal lysosome and plant vacuole. Vacuoles are the most acidic organelles of the cell, and play major roles in protein degradation, ion and metabolite storage, as well as in ion homeostasis, response to nutrient deprivation, osmotic and ionic stress, autophagy and even in apoptosis. Lysosome membrane permeabilization and the consequent release of lysosomal proteases, namely cathepsins, are now widely accepted to trigger apoptosis. Of all lysosomal cathepsins, the aspartic cathepsin D was the first identified protein with apoptogenic properties. Acetic acid was shown to induce apoptosis in yeast, associated with changes in mitochondria and release of pro-apoptotic proteins. Pep4p, a vacuolar yeast protease orthologue of the lysosomal human cathepsin D was also shown to be involved in acetic acid-induced apoptosis.

The ultimate objective of the present study was to contribute to the understanding of the crosstalk between the vacuole and mitochondria in yeast programmed cell death induced by acetic acid. For these purposes the effect of acetic acid in isolated vacuoles and whole cells with different genetic backgrounds, namely on vacuole membrane permeabilization as well on the release of Pep4p and their relation with alterations in vacuole function, was investigated. The functional characterization of isolated vacuoles as well the effect of acetic acid on vacuolar function was monitored with fluorescent probes combined with flow cytometry and fluorescence microscopy. Functional characterization of isolated vacuoles was also monitored through the activity of V-H⁺-ATPase by spectrofluorimetry.

Epifluorescence microscopy imaging showed that the vacuolar membrane stains strongly with the styryl dye FM1-43 and that most of the vacuoles accumulate Ca^{2+} , as assessed with Fluo-4 AM. Flow cytometry analysis of vacuole samples incubated with these fluorescent probes confirmed a well-defined population of intact and functional vacuoles. Consistently spectrofluorimetric assays with the pH-sensitive probe ACMA suggested that the isolated vacuoles were intact and functional, the vacuolar membrane being able to generate and maintain a pH gradient through a concanamycin A-sensitive V-H⁺-ATPase. The addition of acetic acid induced the release from the vacuole lumen of an EGFP-Pep4p fusion protein. Changes in fluorescence of vacuoles stained with acridine orange and Fluo-4 AM suggest that the acid induces a transient perturbation of vacuolar pH and Ca^{2+} release. It has been described that release of Ca^{2+} is an event involved in cell death, as well as the release of H⁺ and consequent cytosol acidification. The main novelty of the present study with isolated vacuoles is the finding that acetic acid is able to directly induce a partial permeabilization of the vacuolar membrane, similar to LMP in mammalian cells, without the involvement of other organelles or triggering upstream pathways.

Sumário

O vacúolo é o maior organelo da levedura e é funcionalmente equivalente ao lisossoma das células animais e ao vacúolo das células vegetais. Este organelo, cujo lúmen tem o pH mais ácido, participa em processos celulares importantes tais como degradação proteica e armazenamento de iões e metabolitos, bem como na homeostase iónica, resposta à privação de nutrientes, stress osmótico e iónico, autofagia e mesmo na apoptose. Sabe-se que a permeabilização da membrana lisossomal (LMP) e a consequente libertação de proteases lisossomais, nomeadamente de catepsinas, induz apoptose. De todas as proteases lisossomais, a catepsina D foi a primeira proteína a ser identificada com propriedades apoptóticas. Foi demonstrado que o ácido acético induz apoptose em leveduras, associada a alterações mitocondriais e à libertação de proteínas pró-apoptóticas. Foi igualmente demonstrado que a protease vacuolar Pep4p, ortóloga da catepsina D humana, está envolvida na apoptose induzida por ácido acético.

O presente estudo teve como principal objectivo contribuir para a compreensão da interligação entre o vacúolo e a mitocôndria na morte celular programada induzida por ácido acético na levedura *Saccharomyces cerevisiae*. Para tal foi investigado o efeito do ácido acético em vacúolos isolados e em células inteiras de leveduras com diferentes *backgrounds* genéticos, nomeadamente no que respeita à permeabilização da membrana vacuolar bem como à libertação de Pep4p e sua relação com alterações nas funções do vacúolos. A caracterização funcional de vacúolos isolados bem como o efeito da adição de ácido acético na função vacuolar foram realizadas por citometria de fluxo e microscopia de fluorescência associada à utilização de diferentes sondas fluorescentes. A caracterização funcional dos vacúolos isolados foi complementada pela determinação da actividade da V-H⁺-ATPase por espectrofluorimetria.

Os estudos de microscopia de fluorescência mostraram uma marcação forte da membrana vacuolar com a sonda lipofílica FM1-43 e que a maioria dos vacúolos acumulavam Ca²⁺ com base na marcação pela sonda Fluo-4 AM. A análise por citometria de fluxo de amostras de vacúolos incubadas com estas sondas fluorescentes evidenciou uma população bem definida de vacúolos intactos e funcionais. Consistentemente os ensaios de espectrofluorimetria com a sonda ACMA, sensível ao pH, sugeriram que os vacúolos isolados se encontravam intactos e funcionais, dado que a membrana vacuolar era capaz de gerar e manter um gradiente de pH através da actividade da bomba V-H⁺-ATPase, sensível à concanamicina A. A adição de ácido acético promoveu a libertação da proteína de fusão EGFP-Pep4p em vacúolos isolados e induziu variações de fluorescência de vacúolos marcados com laranja de acridina e com Fluo-4 AM indicativas de uma perturbação transitória do pH vacuolar e de uma libertação de Ca²⁺. Está descrito que a libertação de Ca²⁺ e de H⁺, com a consequente acidificação do citosol, está envolvida na morte celular. Estes novos resultados em vacúolos isolados permitem concluir que

o ácido acético é capaz de induzir directamente uma permeabilização parcial da membrana vacuolar, semelhante à LMP em mamíferos, sem o envolvimento de outros organelos ou sem a activação de vias a montante.

Index

Abbreviations	1
1. Introduction	
1.1. The yeast vacuole	
1.1.1. The role of V-H ⁺ -ATPase in the acidification of the vacuolar lumen	4
1.1.2. Regulation of vacuolar acidification	5
1.1.3. The vacuolar morphology	6
1.1.4. Vacuolar functions	7
1.1.4.1. Degradation	7
1.1.4.2. Metabolite and ion storage and homeostasis	9
1.1.4.3. Detoxification	
1.1.4.4. Response to nutrient deprivation	
1.1.4.5. Response to ionic and osmotic shock	11
1.2. Programmed cell death	11
1.2.1. Apoptosis and its importance	12
1.2.2. Apoptotic morphological features	
1.2.3. Key components of the apoptotic machinery	
1.2.4. Apoptotic signalling pathways	14
1.2.4.1. The extrinsic pathway	14
1.2.4.2. The intrinsic pathway	15
1.2.4.3. Type I and type II cells	
1.2.5. The crucial role of mitochondria in apoptosis	16
1.2.5.1. Permeability transition pore	16
1.2.6. Regulatory mechanisms	17
1.2.7. Apoptosis in yeast	19
1.2.8. Apoptosis induced by acetic acid	
1.3. Role of vacuole/lysosome in apoptosis	22
1.3.1. Mechanisms underlying lysosome membrane permeabilization	22
1.3.2. The crosstalk between lysosomes and mitochondria during cell death	23
1.3.3. Lysosomal cathepsins	24
1.3.3.1. The role of cathepsin D	26
1.3.3.2. The role of Pep4p in yeast	
2. Aims	
3. Experimental procedures	
3.1. Yeast strains and growth conditions	
3.2. Reagents	30

3.3. Vacuole isolation and purification
3.4. Fluorochrome solutions and staining protocols
3.5. Analysis by epifluorescence microscopy
3.6. Analysis by flow cytometry
3.7. Determination of the proton pumping activity of V-H+-ATPase
4. Results
4.1. Characterization of isolated vacuoles from S. cerevisiae
4.2. Flow cytometric analysis of vacuole populations
4.3. Study of the effect of acetic acid on vacuole functionality and membrane
permeabilization by flow cytometry
4.3.1. Effect of acetic acid on vacuolar pH 40
4.3.2. Effect of acetic acid in vacuolar Ca ²⁺ homeostasis
4.3.3. Effect of acetic acid and H_2O_2 on Pep4p release from the vacuole41
4.4. Effect of ATP on vacuole dynamics
5. Discussion
5.1. Isolated vacuoles from <i>S. cerevisiae</i> are intact and functional
5.2. V-H ⁺ -ATPase regulates vacuole dynamics
5.3. Acetic acid causes partial vacuole membrane permeabilization
5.4. Future prospects
6. References

Abbreviations

$\Delta \psi_m$	Transmembrane mitochondrial potential
ACMA	9-amino-6-chloro-2-methoxyacridine
AIF	Apoptosis-inducing factor
ANT	Adenine nucleotide translocator
Apaf-1	Apoptotic protease-activating factor-1
ATP	Adenosine-5'-triphosphate
a.u.	Arbitrary units
Bcl-2	B-cell lymphoma-2
BH3	Bcl-2 homology 3
Caspase	Cysteine-dependent aspartate-specific protease
dATP	Deoxyadenosine triphosphate
DED	Death-effector domain
DD	Death domain
Diablo	Direct IAP binding protein with low pI
DISC	Death inducing signaling complex
DMSO	Dimethyl sulfoxide
DNA	Deoxyribonucleic acid
EGFP	Enhanced green fluorescent protein
EGTA	Ethylene glycol-bis[β-aminoethylether]-N, N, N', N'-tetraacetic acid
ER	Endoplasmatic reticulum
FM1-43	N-(3-triethy lammonium propyl)-4-(4-(dibuty lamino) styryl) pyridinium
	dibromide
FADD	Fas-associated death domain
Fas	Apoptosis stimulating fragment
FasL	Fas ligand
H_2O_2	Hydrogen peroxide
HtrA2	High temperature requirement A2
IAP	Inhibitor of apoptosis protein
IMM	Inner mitochondrial membrane
LMP	Lysosomal membrane permeabilization
MES	2-(Nmorpholino)ethanesulfonic acid
MgCl ₂	Magnesium chloride
MOMP	Mitochondrial outer membrane permeabilization

MOPS	3-(N-morpholino)propanesulfonic acid
OMM	Outer mitochondrial membrane
PCD	Programmed cell death
PLA2	Phospholipase A2
РТ	Permeability transition
PTP	Permeability transition pore
ROS	Reactive oxygen species
rpm	Rotations per minute
SC	Synthetic complete medium
siRNA	Small-interfering RNA
Smac	Second mitochondria-derived activator of caspases
SNARE	Soluble NSF attachment receptors
tBid	Truncated Bid
TNF	Tumor necrosis factor
TNFR-1	Tumor necrosis factor receptor-1
TRAIL	TNF-related apoptosis inducing ligand
TRADD	TNFR1-associated death domain protein
Tris	Tris(hydroxymethyl)aminomethane
UV	Ultraviolet
V-H ⁺ -ATPase	Vacuolar-type proton-translocating ATPase
VDAC	Voltage-dependent anion channel
XIAP	X-chromosome linked inhibitor of apoptosis protein
YEPD	Yeast extract/peptone/dextrose medium

1. Introduction

The yeast vacuole is the most acidic organelle and is equivalent to the lysosome of animal cells and to the vacuole of plant cells. Besides its well known degradative and storage functions, this organelle is also involved in cell death processes, namely in apoptosis. Apoptosis is a type of programmed cell death (PCD) that eliminates excess or damaged cells in a controlled way. This cell death process is vital for embryonic development, immune system and tissue homeostasis in metazoans. However, it is currently recognised that apoptosis also occurs in single-celled organisms, for instance in the budding yeast *Saccharomyces cerevisiae*. Thus this simple and genetic tractable unicellular eukaryotic organism has been used as a valuable model system for cell death research.

In this section the yeast vacuole, its characteristics and various functions as well its responses to stress stimuli will be focused. Next, the mammalian apoptotic pathways will be briefly described as well as the apoptotic components and regulators in yeast so far identified. Particular focus will be given to apoptosis induced by acetic acid since it was the apoptotic agent used in this study. Finally, an overview of the role of the vacuole and lysosome in apoptosis will be presented, as well as the release of Pep4p, the orthologue of the human lysosomal cathepsin D, which was addressed in this study.

1.1. The yeast vacuole

The vacuole is the largest and most acidic organelle of yeast cells playing major roles in protein degradation, ion and metabolite storage as well in detoxification. It also has an important function in ion homeostasis, response to nutrient deprivation, osmotic and ionic stress, autophagy and even in apoptosis (Klionsky *et al.*, 1990; Guicciardi *et al.*, 2004; Li and Kane, 2009). These features support the recent view of vacuoles as dynamic, highly sensitive and responsive organelles to environmental changes, and not only as storage compartments.

1.1.1. The role of V-H⁺-ATPase in the acidification of the vacuolar lumen

Almost all vacuolar and lysosomal functions are dependent either on the acidic pH of vacuolar lumen or on the pH gradient across vacuolar membrane. It has been shown that yeast vacuolar pH varies from <5-6.5 depending mostly on growth conditions (Plant *et al.*, 1999; Brett *et al.*, 2005; Padilla-Lopez *et al.*, 2006; Martinez-Munoz and Kane, 2008). In both vacuoles and lysosomes, acidification is achieved through the action of a proton pump V-H⁺-ATPase. This proton pump is responsible for the coupling the free energy of ATP hydrolysis to proton transport from the cytosol to the organelle lumen. V-H⁺-ATPases are highly conserved enzymes, consisting of a complex V₁ that contains the sites for ATP hydrolysis in the cytosolic side, bound to a complex V₀ that is integrated into the vacuolar membrane (Figure 1).

The yeast V-H⁺-ATPase consists of 14 subunits all encoded by a single gene, except for the largest membrane subunit *a* (Manolson *et al.*, 1994) which exists in two isoforms. Mammalian V-H⁺-ATPases have a similar structure overall, but the number of isoforms is much higher (reviewed by Li and Kane, 2009), which complicates the biochemical analysis of lysosomal V-H⁺-ATPases. This is one of the main reasons why yeast is an appropriate model system to study the V-H⁺-ATPase.

In contrast to other organisms, genetic deletions of ubiquitously expressed V-H⁺-ATPase subunits in fungi are not lethal. Thus, yeast mutants lacking V-H⁺-ATPase subunits (*vma* mutants) offer important insights into the functional importance of vacuolar acidification (Kane, 2006). Genetic deletion of any of V-H⁺-ATPase subunits appears to abolish organelle acidification, resulting in a phenotype characterized by sensitivity to high extracellular pH and high extracellular calcium concentrations as well to heavy metals and oxidants. Moreover these mutants are unable to grow on nonfermentative carbon sources, and are multidrug sensitive (Kane, 2006).

Calcium sensitivity of *vma* mutants results from the dependence of the vacuolar Ca^{2+}/H^+ exchanger (Vcx1p) on the proton gradient established by V-H⁺-ATPase (Forster and Kane, 2000). Vacuolar sequestration of heavy metals is mediated by some transporters and by binding to polyphosphate vacuolar stores and is compromised in mutants lacking V-H⁺-ATPase activity (Eide *et al.*, 1993; MacDiarmid *et al.*, 2002; Freimoser *et al.*, 2006). *Vma* mutants are also unable to grow on a medium containing low iron and calcium concentrations (Davis-Kaplan *et al.*, 2004; Yadav *et al.*, 2007) and

at high pH (Serrano *et al.*, 2004), both reflecting the important role of the vacuole as a storage compartment and in pH homeostasis, respectively.

1.1.2. Regulation of vacuolar acidification

Vacuolar acidification is regulated by distinct mechanisms. In yeast, V-H⁺-ATPase is regulated at the level of assembly of its V_1 and V_0 complexes (Forgac, 2007; Kane, 2000, 2006). Disassembly is rapid and regulated post-transcriptionally (Forgac, 2007; Kane, 2006) and leads to inactivation of both ATP hydrolysis and proton translocation. Disassembly of V-H⁺-ATPase is reversible and occurs in order to adjust the level of assembled enzyme to the availability of ATP and/or the need for proton pump activity. Glucose metabolism also regulates V-H⁺-ATPase assembly. Fructose-6phosphate is necessary to maintain V-H⁺-ATPase assembly (Parra and Kane, 1998), as well as some glycolytic enzymes that also support its assembly by signalling glucose deficiency (Lu et al., 2001, 2003, 2007). Additionally, there are mechanisms to regulate vacuolar acidification without acting on the V-H⁺-ATPase itself (Paroutis et al., 2004). Due to the electrochemical gradient produced by V-H⁺-ATPase, counterion transport plays a critical role for continued pumping (Arai et al., 1989). Hence, a number of exchangers such as Nhx1p (a Na⁺/H⁺ exchanger), transport H⁺ against the pH gradient created by the V-H⁺-ATPase, and Nhx1p has been shown to limit acidification in the compartment where it resides, the late endosome/ multivesicular body, and indirectly, to control vacuolar pH (Ali et al., 2004).

Buffering systems also influence the pH of the vacuole. In yeast, polyphosphate is present at very high concentrations inside the vacuole (Beauvoit *et al.*, 1991; Thomas and O'Shea, 2005; Freimoser *et al.*, 2006), and is the major vacuolar buffering system. Recently it has been suggested that vacuolar proteins may also act as buffers (Brett *et al.*, 2006). Together, these systems operate to determine the final vacuolar pH and each one represents a possible way for regulation of the vacuolar acidification.

1.1.3. The vacuolar morphology

Vacuolar morphology depends on growth phase and undergoes alterations in response to different stress conditions. During exponential phase, active yeast cells contain medium-sized vacuoles, which fuse into one large vacuole in stationary phase or under glucose deprivation. Under conditions of osmotic stress, vacuoles also adjust their shape and number, to facilitate the release or uptake of water and ions. The exposure of vacuoles to hyper-osmotic conditions leads to fragmentation into numerous small vesicles, whereas under hypo-osmotic conditions they fuse into one large vacuole (Li and Kane, 2009). These changes in vacuole morphology rely in fusion/fission machinery and on the equilibrium between these two processes.

Vacuolar morphology is dictated by the balance between fusion and fission (Baars *et al.*, 2007). Vacuolar fusion and fission are necessary for the merging of small vacuolar vesicles and fragmentation of a large vacuole, for delivering cargo into and out of the vacuole as well for regulation of vacuolar volume in response to stress conditions.

Fusion includes four major steps namely, priming, tethering, docking and fusion. It also involves coordinated and regulated interactions between many proteins, such as soluble NSF attachment receptors (SNAREs), SNARE chaperones, GTPases and specific lipids like phosphoinositides which are widely present in the vacuolar membrane (reviewed by Li and Kane, 2009). On the other hand, fission-mediated vesicle formation during endocytosis requires coat proteins like COPI, COPII and clathrin (Peplowska and Ungermann, 2005). The molecular mechanisms underlying fission of vacuolar vesicles are hard to define comparatively to the knowledge of those associated to vesicle fission during endocytosis.

In yeast, vacuolar fission is necessary for vacuolar inheritance during cell division and in response to osmotic shock. Interestingly, V-H⁺-ATPase is required for both fusion and fission processes (Baars *et al.*, 2007). A recent study has shown that fusion requires the presence of the V₀ membrane complex of V-H⁺-ATPase but not its pumping activity, while proton translocation activity is required for fission (Baars *et al.*, 2007). It was observed that cells with no V-H⁺-ATPase activity due either to the deletion of V-H⁺-ATPase or its inhibition by concanamycin A (a specific inhibitor drug of V-H⁺-ATPase) were defective for fission and possessed a large vacuole. In contrast, the deletion of a V₀ subunit (*vph1* Δ) complex that still maintained a partial acidification led to a defective fusion and cells had fragmented vacuoles. Because cells treated with concanamycin A contained big vacuoles, defective fission caused by the lack of proton pumping activity likely dominates over defective fusion by physical absence of the total or of a subunit of the V_0 sector (Baars *et al.*, 2007). These observations support the interpretation that the equilibrium between vacuolar fusion and fission determines vacuolar morphology.

1.1.4. Vacuolar functions

As referred to above vacuoles are highly dynamic organelles, playing constitutive roles in different processes such as degradation, storage, homeostasis and detoxification (Figure 1), as well as in response to stress conditions like nutrient deprivation and osmotic shock. In the following sections the most important functions of the vacuole are detailed.

1.1.4.1. Degradation

Similarly to the lysosomes, vacuoles are the major degradation systems of the cell. Both soluble (e.g. proteinase A, Pep4p; carboxypeptidade Y, CPY; proteinase B, Prb1p; and carboxypeptidade S, CPS) and membrane-bound (e.g. dipeptidyl aminopeptidase B, DPAP-B) have been described. Usually, vacuolar proteases are relatively non-specific and are engaged in the degradation of a large number of different substrates. Vacuolar proteases are transported to the vacuole in a zymogen form and are activated in a complex cascade at low pH (Van Den Hazel *et al.*, 1996), but since vacuolar protease activity occurs in the absence of V-H⁺-ATPase activity, acidic vacuolar pH does not appear to be critical for zymogen activation. For instance Pep4p activation inside the acidic vacuole can occur by two different pathways, a one-step process to release mature proteinase A, involving the intervention of proteinase B, or a step-wise pathway via the autoactivation product known as pseudo-proteinase A. Once active, *S. cerevisiae* proteinase A is essential to the activities of other yeast vacuolar hydrolases, including proteinase B and carboxypeptidase Y (Parr *et al.*, 2007).



Fig. 1. The yeast vacuole is involved in many cellular processes. a) Degradation: the vacuole is highly enriched in hydrolases responsible for the breaking down of molecules and/or organelles delivered to the vacuole via different pathways. b) Storage: the vacuolar membrane contains multiple transporters that import amino acids, ions, and metals. Activity of V-H⁺-ATPase is necessary for hydrolases maturation and for the generation of the proton gradient that drives many transporters. c) Buffering: the vacuolar membrane contains transporters that export amino acids, ions, and metals, which combined to the activity of importers contribute to ion homeostasis and amino acid recycling. The vacuole also accumulates polyphosphate that buffers cations. d) Detoxification: the vacuole sequesters toxic metals and potentially harmful metabolic side-products via ABC transporters (adapted from Li and Kane, 2009).

Vacuolar proteins and protein substrates are directed to the vacuole by different pathways (Bowers and Stevens, 2005). While resident vacuolar proteins are sent to the vacuole by biosynthetic pathways (from Golgi or cytosol), proteins targeted for degradation are sent via endocytosis (plasma membrane proteins) or autophagy (cytosolic and organellar proteins).

1.1.4.2. Metabolite and ion storage and homeostasis

Vacuole is the major storage compartment for amino acids, phosphate, Ca^{2+} and metal ions (Klionsky *et al.*, 1990; Van Ho *et al.*, 2002). Basic and neutral amino acids accumulate in yeast vacuole at high levels, but there is little vacuolar storage of acidic amino acids (Klionsky *et al.*, 1990), which mostly require the proton gradient for their accumulation. There are many specific amino acid transporters identified in yeast responsible for the bidirectional transport across the vacuolar membrane. Influx and efflux is highly balanced to allow storage or amino acid recycling, depending on cellular conditions and needs.

Vacuole contains very high concentrations of phosphate, stored as polyphosphate. It acts as both a macromolecular anion that facilitates the uptake and retention of positive charged ions and amino acids, and as a phosphate store, serving as a cytosolic phosphate buffer during conditions of phosphate depletion (Thomas and O'Shea, 2005).

Vacuole also serves as the main intracellular Ca^{2+} store. Yeast vacuoles membrane contains an H⁺/Ca²⁺ antiporter (Vcx1p) which drives Ca²⁺ uptake at the expense of the proton gradient, and a P-type Ca²⁺-ATPase which operates independently of the proton gradient (Miseta *et al.*, 1999). Vcx1p generates a high uptake of Ca²⁺ but with low affinity, while Pmc1p is important for Ca²⁺ uptake in absence of a functional V-H⁺-ATPase or under high concentrations of extracelular Ca²⁺ (Forster and Kane, 2000). In addition, there is a transient receptor potential calcium channel, Yvc1p that allows the release of Ca²⁺ from the vacuole (Denis and Cyert, 2002; Zhou *et al.*, 2003).

The storage and release of other metal ions, like Zn^{2+} and Fe^{3+} follow a similar pattern. Yeast vacuolar membrane contains two zinc transporters, Zrc1p and Cot1p that direct zinc uptake into the vacuole when Zn^{2+} is in excess, while deficiency in zinc leads to transcription of a Zn^{2+} exporter, Zrt3p (MacDiarmid *et al.*, 2000, 2002). Regulation of iron is particularly important because it is a redox-active metal as well as a scarce and essential nutrient. Ccc1p is responsible for iron import (Li *et al.*, 2001), while Fet5p/Fth1p complex and Smf3p transporter are responsible for iron mobilization when Fe³⁺ supply is limited (Singh *et al.*, 2007).

As a storage compartment for a wide variety of ions, the vacuole is the major organelle responsible for intracellular ion homeostasis and response to ion shock. Vacuolar transporters mediate ion homeostasis by regulating ion transport between the vacuole and the cytosol, along with plasma membrane ion transporters that regulate ion influx/efflux between the cytosol and the extracellular environment. The activity of many vacuolar transporters is dependent on the pH gradient across vacuolar membranes generated by the V-H⁺-ATPase. For instance, the late endosomal transporter Nhx1p confers osmotolerance following acute hypertonic shock (Nass and Rao, 1999).

1.1.4.3. Detoxification

Besides its storage functions, vacuole also plays an important role in detoxification. Different toxic molecules are sequestered into the vacuole away from cytosol and other organelles. Some of these molecules are redox-active heavy metals or even nutrients and metabolites that become toxic when in excess. There are two different ATP binding cassette (ABC) transporters present in the vacuolar membrane responsible for detoxification: Ycf1p and Bpt1p (Ghosh *et al.*, 1999; Sharma *et al.*, 2002). These two pumps have analogous mechanisms and specificities, but different regulatory mechanisms. The toxic metals arsenite and cadmium, and accumulated side-products of adenine metabolism are some of their substrates.

1.1.4.4. Response to nutrient deprivation

Autophagy is the vesicular sequestration of cytosolic cargo for vacuolar degradation. In starvation conditions, autophagy can be triggered as a stress response, in order to provide supplementary reserves for the cell (Kim and Klionsky, 2000). There types of autophagy: macroautophagy and microautophagy. are two main Macroautophagy involves the enclosing of cytosolic components by the autophagosome, a double membrane vesicle, with subsequent fusion with the vacuole. Both the inner membrane and autophagosome luminal components are digested and the resulting macromolecules are released back into the cytosol. In microautophagy, the vacuole membrane forms invaginations and cytosolic materials are directly engulfed by the vacuole (Mizushima et al., 2008).

Under starvation conditions, vacuolar hydrolases are produced at a higher rate induced by the influx of material into the vacuole through autophagy, which results in an increase of vacuolar hydrolytic activity (Teichert *et al.*, 1989; Scott *et al.*, 1996; Kim and Klionsky, 2000). The influx of material to the vacuole also leads to the accumulation of membranes. Microautophagy has been observed to occur after

macroautophagy, suggesting that this may be a mechanism for vacuolar membrane recycling (Mijaljica *et al.*, 2007).

1.1.4.5. Response to ionic and osmotic shock

Yeast cells have two different responses to osmotic shock. A long-term response that involves the HOG (high osmolarity glycerol) pathway, leading to production of high levels of glycerol, a cellular osmoprotectant (Hohmann, 2002, 2007), and in contrast, an immediate response that leads to vacuolar fragmentation and release of calcium.

Upon salt shock, vacuoles release calcium via Yvc1p, resulting in a transient increase in the cytosolic Ca^{2+} concentration (Denis and Cyert, 2002). The exact role of transient Ca^{2+} release remains unclear. Ca^{2+} is a key signalling molecule and its release probably activates other cellular responses that alleviate osmotic shock.

Vacuolar fragmentation may be a result of the release of water from vacuoles to maintain proper osmotic pressure in the cytosol. Interestingly, high cytosolic levels of Ca^{2+} also induce vacuolar fragmentation (Kellermayer *et al.*, 2003). Possibly fragmentation is a normal response to Ca^{2+} stress by increasing the surface/volume ratio of the vacuole, to enable maximal sequestration of calcium at the vacuole (Kellermayer *et al.*, 2003).

1.2. Programmed cell death

Since the mid-nineteenth century, many observations have already indicated that cell death plays considerable roles in multicellular organisms, particularly during embryogenesis and metamorphosis (Gluecksmann, 1951; Lockshin and Williams, 1964). The term programmed cell death (PCD) was introduced in 1964, proposing that cell death during development is not of accidental nature but follows a sequence of controlled steps leading to locally and temporally defined self-destruction (Lockshin and Williams, 1964). The term PCD also includes the concept that cell death has been genetically programmed, as this is the case during development and aging. The development and maintenance of multicellular biological systems depends on a complex interaction between the cells of the organism, sometimes involving an altruistic behaviour of individual cells that trigger suicide in the benefit of the organism as a whole. For instance, during the development, several cells are produced in excess which then undergo PCD, thus contributing to the final shape of the many organs and tissues (Meier *et al.*, 2000). Balance between cell division and cell death is of utmost importance for the development and maintenance of multicellular organisms. Disorders of either process have pathological consequences and can lead for instance to disturbed embryogenesis, neurodegenerative diseases, or the development of cancer.

1.2.1. Apoptosis and its importance

The most frequent and well-defined form of PCD is apoptosis. Apoptosis is of Greek origin, meaning "falling off" or "dropping off", in analogy to leaves falling off trees. This analogy emphasizes that the death of living matter is an integral and necessary part of the life cycle of organisms. The term apoptosis has been coined in order to describe the morphological processes leading to controlled cellular self-destruction and was first introduced in a publication by Kerr and colleagues (Kerr *et al.*, 1972), but other, non-apoptotic types of cell death also might be of biological significance (Leist and Jäättelä, 2001). Therefore, it is worth noting that "programmed cell death" and "apoptosis" are not synonyms because cell death, as it occurs during physiological development, can manifest non-apoptotic features (Barkla and Gibson, 1999; Roach and Clarke, 2000; Baehrecke, 2002).

Apoptotic processes are of a widespread biological importance, being involved in the development, differentiation, proliferation, homeostasis, regulation and function of immune system and in the removal of defective cells. Therefore, defects in apoptotic processes are implicated in several pathological conditions, which may result in cancer, autoimmune diseases and spreading of viral infections, while neurodegenerative diseases, AIDS and isquemias are caused or enhanced by excessive apoptosis (Fadeel *et al.*, 1999a). Due to its importance in such biological processes, apoptosis is a very common phenomenon, occurring in all kinds of metazoans (Tittel and Steller, 2000). Moreover, it plays an important role in plant biology (Solomon *et al.*, 1999), and even unicellular organisms such as yeast exhibit apoptotic-like mechanisms, hence being used as a simpler eukaryotic model system for apoptosis studies (Fröhlich and Madeo, 2000; Skulachev, 2002).

1.2.2. Apoptotic morphological features

Apoptotic cells can be distinguished by their typical morphological changes: cell shrinks, becomes deformed and loses contact with neighbour cells. Chromatin condenses, plasma membrane buds and finally cell fragments in membranar structures, the apoptotic bodies, which contain cytosol, cell organelles and fragments of condensed chromatin. Apoptotic bodies are then engulfed by phagocytosis by surrounding cells and removed from the tissue (in multicellular organisms), without triggering an inflammatory response (unlike during a necrotic process). All these morphological changes are a result of many biochemical and molecular events that take place in an apoptotic cell, essentially the activation of proteolytic enzymes, which eventually carry out DNA cleavage in fragments, as well as cleavage of multiple proteins involved in cytoplasm integrity and organelle's shape (Saraste and Pulkki, 2000).

1.2.3 Key components of the apoptotic machinery

During apoptosis, the cell is mainly degraded by proteases and endonucleases. The main class of proteases involved in the apoptotic process are caspases (cysteine-dependent aspartate-specific proteases), which play an important role in the triggering and execution of apoptosis. These proteases, when activated, acquire the capacity of cleaving intracellular key-substrates, resulting in morphological and biochemical modifications characteristic of apoptosis (Earnshaw *et al.*, 1999).

Another set of proteins that play a central role in apoptosis is the Bcl-2 family. Bcl-2 family can be defined by the presence of conserved sequence motifs known as Bcl-2 homology domains (BH1 to BH4). In mammals, up to 30 relatives have been described of which some belong to pro-apoptotic members and others to a group of antiapoptotic members (Borner, 2003). Bcl-2, Bcl-X_L, Bcl-w, A1, and Mcl-1 are examples of anti-apoptotic proteins, which all possess the domains BH1, BH2, BH3, and BH4. The pro-apoptotic group of Bcl-2 members can be divided into two subgroups: the Baxsubfamily consisting of Bax, Bak, and Bok, all possessing the domains BH1, BH2, and BH3, and the BH3-only proteins (Bid, Bim, Bik, Bad, Bmf, Hrk, Noxa, Puma, Blk, BNIP3, and Spike) which possess only the short BH3 motif, an interaction domain that is both necessary and sufficient for their killing action (Cory and Adams, 2002; Mund *et al.*, 2003).

Inhibitor apoptosis proteins (IAPs) are another class of apoptosis regulators which neutralise pro-apoptotic components and that can in turn be antagonised by other proteins.

1.2.4 Apoptotic signalling pathways

Apoptosis can be triggered by different extra- or intracellular stimuli, such as attachment of death ligands to membrane death receptors, DNA damage caused by faults in DNA repair mechanisms, treatment with cytotoxic compounds or irradiation, lack of survival signals, or development of death signals. Cell death through apoptosis is tightly controlled by changes in protein expression, protein-protein interactions, and post-translational modifications, including proteolytic various cleavage and phosphorylation. For some of these events to occur, proteins must re-localize from one sub-cellular compartment to another to gain access to their substrates or interacting partners. Thus, compartmentalization is yet an important regulatory mechanism, preventing accidental triggering of cell death signalling.

Two main signalling pathways lead to apoptosis: the extrinsic or death receptor pathway and the intrinsic or mitochondrial pathway (Figure 2). These two pathways differ in the initiator caspases that transmit the signal but that may later converge at the level of activation of executioner caspases (caspases-3, -6, and -7) (Hengartner, 2000).

1.2.4.1. The extrinsic pathway

The extrinsic pathway is triggered upon binding of specific ligands (such as TNF- α , FasL or TRAIL) to their membrane death receptors (such as TNFR-1 or Fas), which allows the exposure of their death domain (DD) in the cytosol side. Through the DD, adaptor molecules such as FADD or TRADD are recruited to form the death inducing

signalling complex (DISC). The procaspase-8 is then recruited to the DISC by its deatheffector domain (DED) and activated (Sartorius *et al.*, 2001; Denault and Salvesen, 2002). Active caspase-8 initiates a caspase cascade by processing the executioner caspases which in turn cleave different protein substrates.

1.2.4.2. The intrinsic pathway

Mitochondrial apoptotic signalling includes the release of pro-apoptotic factors from the mitochondrial intermembrane space to the cytosol such as cytochrome c (Salvesen and Renatus, 2002b), apoptosis inducing factor AIF (Susin *et al.*, 1999), the endonuclease endoG (Li *et al.*, 2001), Smac/Diablo (Verhagen *et al.*, 2000) and HtrA2/Omi (Verhagen *et al.*, 2002). In the cytosol, cytochrome c contributes to the formation of the apoptosome, a complex that consists of cytochrome c, Apaf-1 (an adaptor molecule) and dATP (Acehan *et al.*, 2002), which activates another initiator caspase, caspase-9 (Denault and Salvesen, 2002), hence mediating a caspase cascade by activating caspase-3 (Slee *et al.*, 1999).

1.2.4.3. Type I and type II cells

In some cells (type I cells), the signal coming from the DISC generates a caspase signalling cascade strong enough for execution of cell death on its own. Cells that have the capacity to induce such direct and mainly caspase-dependent apoptotic pathway belongs to the so-called type I cells (Scaffidi *et al.*, 1998).

In type II cells, the amount of active caspase-8 generated is limited and activation of caspase-3 can be blocked by overexpression of Bcl-2 (Scaffidi *et al.*, 1998). Thus, signal coming from the activated receptor must be amplified by the proteolytic activation of the pro-apoptotic protein Bid by caspase-8. In its truncated form (tBid), is translocated to mitochondria with subsequent induction of apoptotic events (Luo *et al.*, 1998). However, it has been recently suggested that the level of XIAP, an inhibitor of apoptosis protein, is the critical discriminator between type I and type II apoptosis signalling (Jost *et al.*, 2009).

1.2.5. The crucial role of mitochondria in apoptosis

Besides amplifying and mediating extrinsic apoptotic pathways, mitochondria also play a central role in the integration and propagation of death signals originating from inside the cell. Most of the events inducing apoptosis involve disruption of transmembrane mitochondrial potential ($\Delta \psi_m$), as well as the so-called permeability transition (PT), a sudden increase of outer mitochondrial membrane (OMM) permeability to low molecular mass solutes. Simultaneously, an increase of mitochondrial volume takes place caused by water influx to the matrix, eventually originating the rupture of OMM and resulting in a non specific release of pro-apoptotic factors from the mitochondrial intermembrane space to the cytosol (Bernardi *et al.*, 1999; Loeffler and Kroemer, 2000).

1.2.5.1. Permeability transition pore

Several possible mechanisms for PT have been proposed. Although, there is some consensus regarding the formation of the so-called permeability transition pore (PTP), the molecular components involved have not yet been completely identified. The adenine nucleotide translocator (ANT) and the voltage-dependent anion channel (VDAC) have been proposed as their major components, since ANT is the most abundant protein in inner mitochondrial membrane (IMM), and VDAC the most common protein in OMM. Indicated by direct protein-protein interactions, VDAC-ANT complexes presumably could be able to connect IMM and OMM to the so-called "contact sites" corresponding to a close association of the two membranes and thus possibly constituting the PT pore (Beutner *et al.*, 1998). However, subsequent genetic ablation studies have unequivocally shown that neither the ANT nor any VDAC isoform are essential for the PT to occur (Kokoszka *et al.*, 2004; Baines *et al.*, 2007).

Since PT, loss of $\Delta \psi_m$, and release of mitochondrial proteins are of central importance in mediating and enhancing apoptotic pathways, those mitochondrial events must be kept under strict control of regulatory mechanisms which are in many ways dependent on members of the Bcl-2 family. How cytochrome *c* can cross the OMM is not exactly known, but many different mechanisms have been proposed (Muchmore *et al.*, 1966; Reed, 1997; Adams and Cory, 1998; Gross *et al.*, 1999; Antonsson and Martinou, 2000; Suzuki *et al.*, 2000; Basanez *et al.*, 1999, 2002; Hardwick and Polster,

2002), with none of them having been proven definitively: formation of a non specific pore, through which cytochrome c and other intermembrane space proteins can escape; heterodimerization between pro- and anti-apoptotic family members, since Bax and Bak display structural similarities with bacterial pore-forming toxins, leading to the hypothesis that these proteins themselves might directly form pores in the OMM; interaction with other mitochondrial proteins, either to generate a pore for cytochrome c exit, or to modulate mitochondrial homeostasis (for example, opening of the PTP); oligomerization to form a weakly selective ion channel; and interaction of activated Bax and Bak with OMM lipids leading to membrane bending and, ultimately, formation of transient lipid pores or inverted micelles. Additionally, it was recently suggested that protein release from mitochondria can occur through ceramide channels. The hypothesis of such channels are involved early in apoptosis is strongly supported by their regulation by the Bcl-2 family proteins. The regulation observed is in the direction concurrent with their role in apoptosis: anti-apoptotic proteins inhibit ceramide channels while the pro-apoptotic proteins enhance these channels (Ganesan and Colombini, 2010).

In addition to mitochondrial factors release, dissipation of $\Delta \psi_m$ and PT also cause changes in cell homeostasis: synthesis of ATP is interrupted, molecules involved in redox reactions oxidize, and reactive oxygen species (ROS) are generated (Kroemer and Reed, 2000; Kroemer *et al.*, 1997). High levels of ROS directly cause oxidation of macromolecules, thus contributing to $\Delta \psi_m$ disruption and acting as a positive feedback (Marchetti *et al.*, 1997).

1.2.6. Regulatory mechanisms

The pro-apoptotic factor Smac/Diablo, which is released from mitochondria, acts by inhibiting the inhibitors of apoptosis proteins (IAPs; Du *et al.*, 2000), a family of proteins with anti-apoptotic activity by directly inhibiting caspases (Salvesen and Duckett, 2002). IAP expression is upregulated in response to survival signals, hence providing a means to suppress apoptosis signalling (Raff *et al.*, 1993; Ameisen, 2002).

Members of the BH3-only subfamily are required for the activation of proapoptotic Bax/Bak (Bouillet and Strasser, 2002). Bax is a cytosolic monomer in viable cells that during apoptosis changes its conformation, integrates into the OMM and oligomerizes (Nechushtan *et al.*, 2001). Although the mechanism is still controversial, Bax and Bak oligomers are believed to contribute to the mitochondrial PT, either by forming channels by themselves (Antonsson *et al.*, 2000) or by interacting with components of the PT pore such as VDAC (Tsujimoto and Shimizu, 2000).

BH3-only proteins interfere with the fine-tuned balance of homo- or heterooligomerization between pro-apoptotic multidomain members Bax/Bak and antiapoptotic members Bcl-2/Bcl-X_L. BH3 domains of Bid and Bim can directly mediate Bax/Bak oligomerization, whereas Bad and Bik BH3 domains preferentially interact with anti-apoptotic Bcl-2/Bcl-X_L. As a consequence, activated Bad/Bik might be able to displace Bid/Bim from the binding pocket of anti-apoptotic Bcl-2/Bcl-X_L, and thus released Bid/Bim induce Bax/Bak oligomerization and cytochrome c release, even at low levels (Letai *et al.*, 2002).

The anti-apoptotic Bcl-2 family members play a central role by guarding mitochondrial integrity and by controlling the release of mitochondrial proteins into the cytoplasm, thus counteracting the action of pro-apoptotic proteins and inhibiting mitochondrial pro-apoptotic events (Cory and Adams, 2002). Anti-apoptotic Bcl-2 members sequester proapoptotic Bcl-2 members by binding to their BH3 domains and hence preventing Bax or Bak activation/ oligomerization and consequently inhibiting mitochondrial proapoptotic events. Overexpression of Bcl-2 or Bcl-X_L potently inhibits apoptosis in response to many cytotoxic insults, e.g. by suppressing the generation of ROS, stabilizing $\Delta \psi_m$, preventing PT and consequently blocking the release of cytochrome *c* (Reed, 1999).

BH3-only proteins are regulated either by post-translational modifications or by transcription. For instance, Bid is activated by cleavage as referred before, Bim and Bad are activated by dephosphorylation, and Puma and Noxa are transcriptionally regulated by the p53 transcription factor. Similar events occur with anti-apoptotic Bcl-2 proteins (Youle and Strasser, 2008). The fate of the cell is therefore determined by the balance between the intracellular levels of anti-apoptotic and pro-apoptotic proteins (Brenner and Mak, 2009).

Apoptotic signals coming from the inside of the cell frequently have their origin within the nucleus. DNA damage usually results in the activation of p53, which promotes expression of pro-apoptotic Bcl-2 members and suppresses anti-apoptotic

members Bcl-2 and Bcl- X_L . Other organelles besides mitochondria and the nucleus, such as the endoplasmatic reticulum (ER) and lysosomes also have been implicated in apoptotic signalling pathways, and it should be kept in mind that probably hundreds of proteins are part of an extremely fine-tuned regulatory network consisting of pro- and anti-apoptotic factors (Hengartner, 2000).

1.2.7. Apoptosis in yeast

The occurrence of an apoptotic process in yeast was first described in cells with a mutation in the AAA-ATPase CDC48 gene that plays a role in cell division and vesicle trafficking (Madeo et al., 1997). These cells displayed apoptotic markers such as chromatin condensation, DNA fragmentation, externalization of phosphatidylserine to the outer leaflet of plasma membrane and ROS generation. Moreover, apoptotic scenarios have been observed in yeast undergoing cell death such as mitochondrial fragmentation, cytochrome c release, perturbations of the cytoskeleton and modifications in the chromatin (Carmona-Gutierrez et al., 2010). In addition, if not engulfed by neighboring cells or in cell culture, where phagocytosis does not usually happen, dead cells in the late stages of apoptosis may present necrotic features due to the loss of cellular energy and plasma membrane integrity. This process is called "apoptotic necrosis" or "secondary necrosis" (Majno and Joris, 1995) and constitutes the ultimate fate of the yeast apoptotic cell. Since the first description of apoptosis in yeast, a growing number of proteins homologues of apoptotic regulators in higher eukaryotes have been identified in yeast, such a caspase Yca1p/Mca1p (Madeo et al., 2002), Nma111p the orthologue of HtrA2/Omi (Fahrenkrog et al., 2004), Aif1p the orthologue of AIF (Wissing et al., 2004), Bir1p, an yeast IAP (Walter et al., 2006), and the yeast endonuclease G (Büttner et al., 2007). Additionally, it has been suggested that Rad9 protein from Schizosaccharomyces pombe could belong to Bcl-2 family, being the first protein from this family identified in yeast (Komatsu et al., 2000). These results have suggested that apoptosis occurring in yeast has many similarities to apoptosis in metazoans. A large number of external stimuli and stress conditions have also been described as apoptosis inducers in yeast, including H₂O₂ (Madeo et al., 1999), acetic acid (Ludovico et al., 2001), replicative ageing (Laun et al., 2001), chronological

ageing (Herker *et al.*, 2004), UV radiation (Del Carratore *et al.*, 2002), exposure to high concentrations of mating pheromone (Severin and Hyman, 2002), salt stress (Huh *et al.*, 2002), hyper-osmotic stress (Silva *et al.*, 2005), and exposure to yeast killer toxins (Reiter *et al.*, 2005). Moreover yeast cells undergoing replicative ageing (Laun *et al.*, 2001) or chronological ageing (Herker *et al.*, 2004) also die by apoptosis.

An explanation for such a process in which a unicellular organism commits to cellular suicide, has been provided by demonstrating its role in several physiological scenarios, for example, during meiosis, ageing and mating (Büttner *et al.*, 2006; Laun *et al.*, 2001; Fabrizio *et al.*, 2004; Henker *et al.*, 2004). Budding yeast grows as multicellular colonies that are capable of simple differentiation. Each colony arises from a single cell that has undergone many divisions. Thus sacrifice of an aged cell containing high levels of ROS and potentially damage DNA acts as a selective advantage for the yeast population as a whole, protecting the integrity of the original cell's genome and allowing the spreading of the clone. Hence, in the case of *S. cerevisiae* one should consider it as a multicellular entity in which apoptosis acts as a self-preservation mechanism for the colony as a whole (Gourlay *et al.*, 2006; Carmona-Gutierrez *et al.*, 2010).

1.2.8. Apoptosis induced by acetic acid

Acetic acid is a final product of alcoholic fermentation produced by *S. cerevisiae*. Glucose-repressed yeast cannot metabolize this compound that enters the cell in its nondissociated form by simple diffusion. Within the cell, acetic acid dissociates and promotes internal acidification, ion accumulation and inhibition of cell metabolic activity, namely fermentation/respiration (Leão and van Uden, 1986; Cássio *et al.*, 1987; Pampulha and Loureiro, 1989). Moreover, it was demonstrated that, in *S. cerevisiae*, under certain conditions acetic acid compromises cell viability, resulting in cell death (Pinto *et al.*, 1989). Nevertheless, the process by which yeast lose viability when damaged by acetic acid is not yet completely understood.

Cell death in stress conditions induced by acetic acid has been characterized in our Laboratory (Ludovico *et al.*, 2001, 2002 2003). After treatment with acetic acid, apoptotic markers such as chromatin condensation, phosphatidylserine exposure and

DNA fragmentation were observed, indicating that acetic acid, like H_2O_2 (Madeo *et al.*, 1999), is able to activate an apoptotic process in *S. cerevisiae* (Ludovico *et al.*, 2001). Moreover, high doses of acetic acid (120-200 mM) lead to a necrotic phenotype in exponential phase cells of *S. cerevisiae* whereas low doses (20-80 mM) trigger a PCD exhibiting characteristics of mammalian apoptosis (Ludovico *et al.*, 2001).

Yeast mitochondria play a key role in the apoptotic death process activated by acetic acid (Ludovico *et al.*, 2002; 2003). *S. cerevisiae* cells committed to apoptosis in response to acetic acid display mitochondrial ROS accumulation, and mitochondria become permeabilized, promoting the release of lethal factors like cytochrome *c* (Ludovico *et al.*, 2002) and Aif1p (Wissing *et al.*, 2004), hence contributing to the death process.

Yeast genetic approaches revealed that while deletion of POR1 (yeast VDAC) enhances apoptosis triggered by acetic acid, absence of ADP/ATP carrier (AAC) proteins (yeast orthologues of ANT) protects cells exposed to acetic acid (Pereira et al., 2007). Absence of AAC proteins does not completely prevent acetic acid-induced apoptosis, suggesting that alternative redundant pathways are involved. One such pathway may be the translocation of Aif1p from the mitochondria to the nucleus in response to acetic acid (Wissing et al., 2004). Other mitochondrial proteins have been implicated in the execution of the yeast apoptotic program induced by acetic acid, including those involved in fission/fusion, namely Fis1p, Dnm1p, Mdv1p (Fannjiang et al., 2004) and Nuclp, the yeast ortholog of the mammalian endonuclease G (Büttner et al., 2007). Ysp2p is another mitochondrial protein with a direct function in mitochondria-mediated PCD, since its absence confers resistance to acetic acid-induced PCD (Sokolov et al., 2006). The metacaspase Yca1p is activated in cells undergoing acetic acid-induced apoptosis (Pereira et al., 2007), although cells lacking Yca1p also undergo apoptosis in response to acetic acid, which suggests the existence of a caspaseindependent pathway (Guaragnella et al., 2006).

The Kex1p protease, involved in PCD caused by defective N-glycosylation, also contributes to the active cell death program induced by acetic acid stress (Hauptmann *et al.*, 2006). Transient proteasome activation is also necessary for protein degradation during acetic acid-induced apoptosis (Valenti *et al.*, 2008).

1.3. Role of vacuole/lysosome in apoptosis

Over the last decade, the lysosome has appeared as an important component of the cellular death machinery. In the classic concept of cell death, lysosomes were exclusively considered involved in necrotic and autophagic cell death. The concept of lysosomal constituents participating in cellular pathology and degeneration was originally proposed by De Duve (De Duve, 1966). After the proposal that lysosomal components could be involved in programmed cellular degeneration, several studies have attempted to evidence the role of lysosomes in triggering apoptosis.

There are several lines of evidence that sustain the participation of lysosomes in apoptosis. Leakage of lysosomal proteases into the cytosol is involved in the activation of caspases (Ishisaka *et al.*, 1998). Active participation of lysosomal proteases, cathepsins, has also been observed in cell death induced by several stimuli, including TNF- α (Guicciardi *et al.*, 2000; Foghsgaard *et al.*, 2001; Guicciardi *et al.*, 2001; Werneburg *et al.*, 2002), bile salt-induced apoptosis (Roberts *et al.*, 1997; Canbay *et al.*, 2003), and chemotherapeutic drugs (Johansson *et al.*, 2003; Bröker *et al.*, 2004). Moreover, lysosomal apoptotic pathway, either cathepsin-dependent or independent, is believed to proceed through mitochondria (Boya *et al.*, 2003a; Droga-Mazovec *et al.*, 2008), suggesting a crosstalk between lysosomes and mitochondria.

1.3.1. Mechanisms underlying lysosome membrane permeabilization

Lysosome membrane permeabilization (LMP) can be triggered by an extensive range of apoptotic stimuli (reviewed by Johansson *et al.*, 2010). These include proapoptotic Bcl-2 family proteins, ROS, cathepsins, calpains, caspases, changes in lysosomal membrane lipid composition, proteins from pathogenic bacteria and virus, and p53.

Several studies have suggested that the magnitude of LMP and consequently the amount of proteolytic enzymes released into the cytosol are key factors in determining the type of cell death (necrosis *versus* apoptosis) mediated by lysosomal enzymes (Li *et al.*, 2000). Massive collapse of lysosomes causes necrosis, while moderate permeabilization of lysosomes leads to apoptosis (Turk *et al.*, 2002). Importantly, in

some contexts, LMP is an early event essential for apoptosis signalling to proceed, while under other circumstances it occurs late in the apoptotic process, contributing to amplification of the death signal.

The mechanism underlying LMP is not yet completely understood. Besides cathepsins, other hydrolases (Nylandsted *et al.*, 2004; Kågedal *et al.*, 2005; Blomgran *et al.*, 2007; Miao *et al.*, 2008), H⁺ (causing acidification of the cytosol) (Nilsson *et al.*, 2006), Ca²⁺ (Mirnikjoo *et al.*, 2009), and many lysosomotropic dyes (Brunk *et al.*, 1997; Kågedal *et al.*, 2001b; Werneburg *et al.*, 2002) can escape into the cytosol at the onset of apoptosis. This may suggest a nonspecific release mechanism due to limited membrane damage or through a pore, rather than selective transport across the membrane. However, the release of H⁺, Ca²⁺, and lysosomotropic dyes does not necessarily reflect a change in membrane integrity, but could merely be due to a change in ion pump activity (Johansson *et al.*, 2010).

1.3.2. The crosstalk between lysosomes and mitochondria during cell death

Increasing evidence indicates that lysosomes communicate with mitochondria during cell death. This may occur through the selective leakage of proteins that activate some forms of apoptotic cell death, or through the massive lysosomal permeabilization that leads to an uncontrolled cell dismantling characteristic of necrosis. Although cells manifest large-scale autophagy shortly before or during cell death, autophagy is a prosurvival process. In response to metabolic stress, autophagy can indeed delay apoptotic cell death, and in apoptosis-defective cells it was demonstrated that inactivation of autophagy promoted cell death by necrosis (White, 2008).

Similarly to other cellular organelles, damaged mitochondria are removed by autophagy (mitophagy; Chu *et al.*, 2007). In apoptosis, this mechanism becomes particularly significant. For instance, degradation of mitochondria that undergo PT are frequently removed by mitophagy (Rodriguez-Enriquez *et al.*, 2006), therefore preventing the release of pro-apoptotic factors (Geisler *et al.*, 2010).

Lysosomes are the end point of autophagic pathway. So that if lysosomes are destabilized prior to mitochondria, the cell loses the capacity of degrade autophagocytosed mitochondria. Thus, induction of apoptosis and LMP would therefore not only amplify the pathway leading to MOMP but also prevent cells from rescue by autophagy (Groth-Pedersen *et al.*, 2007; Hoyer-Hansen and Jäättelä, 2008; Turk and Turk, 2009). In conclusion, LMP amplify cell death in two ways: i) amplifying MOMP by cleaving Bid and degrading other anti-apoptotic factors following the release of cathepsins, and ii) inhibiting autophagy downstream of autophagosome formation.

1.3.3. Lysosomal cathepsins

Lysosomes are equipped with more than 50 acid hydrolases, including phosphatases, nucleases, glycosidases, proteases, peptidases, sulphatases, and lipases (De Duve, 1983), thus representing the main reservoir of nonspecific proteases in mammalian cells. The family of cathepsins, which belongs to lysosomal hydrolases, is the best described. Cathepsins are subdivided, according to their active site amino acids, into cysteine (cathepsins B, C, F, H, K, L, O, S, V, W, and X), serine (cathepsins A and G), and aspartic cathepsins (cathepsins D and E; Turk and Stoka, 2007).

Cathepsins have been thought to be involved only in protein degradation within lysosomes, and their function outside lysosomes has been ignored because of their instability at neutral pH (Turk *et al.*, 2000, 2002). However, it has become evident that cathepsins can remain active at neutral pH from several minutes to several hours (Turk *et al.*, 1993), allowing temporary activity in the cytosol. Intralysosomal concentration of cathepsins can reach 1 mM (Mason, 1996), so they represent a huge destructive potential if released from lysosomes. The localization of cathepsins into the lysosome prevents the cell from their harmful action (Turk and Stoka, 2007), and allows the regulation of the release of cathepsins to the cytosol. Thus, compartmentalization is essential to prevent accidental leakage of components and triggering cell death signalling pathways (Figure 2) (Boya and Kroemer, 2008).

It is now commonly accepted that apoptosis is frequently associated with release of cathepsins into the cytosol. Accordingly, it has been reported that microinjection of cathepsins into the cytosol is enough to induce apoptosis (Roberg *et al.*, 2002; Bivik *et al.*, 2006; Schestkowa *et al.*, 2007).



Fig. 2. The link between lysosome, mitochondria and apoptosis. Pro-apoptotic Bcl-2 proteins, lysosomotropic agents or oxidative stress induce LMP and the release of lysosomal content into the cytosol. Cathepsins cleave Bid and degrade anti-apoptotic Bcl-2 proteins. Bax and Bak are activated and OMM is permeabilized, triggering the intrinsic apoptotic pathway, with the release of cytochrome c and the formation of the apoptosome. Extrinsic apoptotic pathway is triggered by the binding of death ligands to the death receptors, with the recruitment of adaptor proteins and the formation of the DISC. In both pathways, executioner caspases are activated, with Bid cleavage being the linker between both. Also in both pathways, ROS and other factors are involved in the feedback between lysosomes and mitochondria, which amplifies apoptotic cell death (adapted from Repnik and Turk, 2010).
Cathepsin release may result in a caspase-dependent or -independent cell death process with or without involvement of mitochondria, depending on cellular context and the death stimulus (Boya and Kroemer, 2008; Kirkegaard and Jäättelä, 2009).

Cathepsins can act through the cleavage of Bid (Houseweart *et al.*, 2003; Cirman *et al.*, 2004; Blomgran *et al.*, 2007; Stoka *et al.*, 2001, 2007; Droga-Mazovec *et al.*, 2008) and by degradation of the anti-apoptotic Bcl-2 proteins Bcl-2, Bcl-X_L and Mcl-1 (Blomgran *et al.*, 2007; Droga-Mazovec *et al.*, 2008), but also caspase-2, phospholipase A2 (PLA2) and sphingosine kinase-1 may all be targets of cathepsins. Cathepsins can also act downstream of mitochondria by degrading XIAP, hence facilitating caspase activation (Droga-Mazovec *et al.*, 2008). Importantly, cathepsins appear to carry both the ability to act as initiator as well as effector proteases of PCD depending on the stimulus and the cellular context.

1.3.3.1. The role of cathepsin D

In 1998, Roberg and Öllinger discovered that cathepsin D was released from lysosomes to the cytosol upon oxidative stress-induced apoptosis, being the first identified lysosomal protein with apoptogenic properties (Roberg and Öllinger 1998). Of all lysosomal proteins, cysteine cathepsins and the aspartic cathepsin D are most commonly associated with cell death.

Cathepsin D (also known as proteinase A) is a glycoprotein of A1 aspartyl proteases family, which hydrolyses peptide bonds in polypeptides (Faust *et al.*, 1985). Cathepsin D is active at an optimal acidic pH ranging from 3.5 to 4, and loses its activity reversibly at a neutral pH due to deprotonation of both active site aspartate residues. However, considerable activity may exist transiently, due to acidification of the cytosol by lysosomal rupture (Conus *et al.*, 2008; Turk and Turk, 2009).

The involvement of cathepsin D in cell death has been demonstrated both in lysosomal (Conus *et al.*, 2008; Kågedal *et al.*, 2001) and death receptor apoptotic pathways (Heinrich *et al.*, 2004). Moreover, caspase-8 has been identified as a substrate of cathepsin D during apoptosis (Conus *et al.*, 2008). Several evidences suggest that an increase of cathepsin D concentration in the cytosol has a large impact on apoptosis. Unlike the cysteine lysosomal proteases, the aspartic proteases have no endogenous cytosolic inhibitors that limit its proteolytic activity (Matus and Green, 1987).

It has been observed an increase in expression and/or activity of cathepsin D in apoptotic cells after exposure to several apoptotic agents (reviewed by Repnik and Turk, 2010), such as death ligands TNF- α and Fas, p53, ROS, sphingosine, and chemotherapeutic drugs. It has been also demostrated that during apoptosis induced by oxidative stress, the release of cathepsin D from lysosomes to the cytosol preceded cytochrome c release and loss of $\Delta \psi_{\rm m}$. When cells were treated with pepstatin A, a cathepsin D inhibitor before exposure to oxidative stress, it was not observed release of cytochrome c nor caspase-3 activation, and apoptosis was arrested (Öllinger, 2000; Kågedal et al., 2001; Roberg et al., 1999; Roberg, 2001). Using specific pharmacological inhibitors and the siRNA technique, it has been shown that cytosolic cathepsin D induces Bax activation and relocation to the mitochondria, resulting in the release of AIF and triggering of apoptosis (Bidère et al., 2003). Moreover, overexpression of cathepsin D has lead to activation of both caspases-9 and -3 after treatments with etoposide (Beaujouin and Liaudet-Coopman, 2008). Together, these results suggest that translocation of cathepsin D to the cytosol plays an important role in apoptosis induction, acting as a key mediator of pro-apoptotic factors release and activation of caspases.

1.3.3.2. The role of Pep4p in yeast

A recent study demonstrated that the vacuole communicates with mitochondria in yeast cells undergoing apoptosis (Pereira *et al.*, 2010). The crosstalk between mitochondria and the vacuole when autophagy is inhibited seems to involve a partial release of Pep4p, an orthologue of human cathepsin D, engaged in the proteolytic degradation of mitochondria, rather than an extensive vacuolar permeabilization.

It has been shown that Pep4p protease has a role in mitochondrial degradation. This protease is released from the vacuole into the cytosol in response to acetic acid treatment. Depletion of Pep4p delays and accelerates apoptosis and secondary necrosis, while overexpression enhances mitochondrial degradation (Pereira *et al.*, 2010). Thus, the process of mitochondrial degradation by Pep4p appears to have a protective role in acetic acid-treated cells. The finding that the vacuolar Pep4p interferes with mitochondrial degradation suggests a complex regulation and interplay between mitochondria and the vacuole in yeast PCD.

Although cathepsin D was shown to have a role in mammalian cell death by inducing mitochondrial dysfunction and subsequent release of pro-apoptotic factors, some studies reported an inhibitory role for cathepsin D in PCD (Jäättelä *et al.*, 2004; Chwieralski *et al.*, 2006; Liaudet-Coopman *et al.*, 2006; Minarowska *et al.*, 2007).

Taken together, these observations suggest that vacuole and mitochondria destabilization, measured by Pep4p and cytochrome *c* release, respectively, are events in the yeast cell death cascade. Although a role for cathepsin D in mitochondrial degradation in mammals has not been assessed so far, it is possible that cathepsin D can be indeed associated with mitochondrial degradation and cell protection against an apoptotic stimulus. This hypothesis whether confirmed will unravel a novel process for maintenance of intracellular homoeostasis by ensuring the degradation of damaged mitochondria and highlight a pro-survival role of a specific protease when released out of the lysosome. Whether Pep4p acts directly on mitochondria or activates other proteases remains to be elucidated.

2. Aims

The present study aimed to contribute to the understanding of the role of the vacuole in yeast apoptosis, in particular the one induced by acetic acid. Taking advantage of the yeast genetic tractability and of the use of isolated intact vacuoles, the effect of acetic acid on vacuole membrane permeabilization and on the selective release of Pep4p were investigated in relation to alterations of the vacuole function. *S. cerevisiae* strains with different genetic backgrounds were used.

The preparation of spheroplasts and purification of intact vacuoles benefited from the method previously optimized in our laboratory to isolate vacuoles from other cell models. Epifluorescence microscopy and flow cytometry analysis were used to characterize the purity and integrity of intact vacuoles. Functionality was monitored by the activity of V-H⁺-ATPase by spectrofluorimetry.

The effect of acetic acid on vacuolar function was tested both in whole cells and isolated vacuoles using fluorescent probes combined with flow cytometry and epifluorescence microscopy. Selective permeabilization of the vacuole membrane to Pep4p in response to acetic acid was followed in whole cells expressing the chimeric protein Pep4p-EGFP and in vacuoles isolated from this transformant strain. Further investigation of the role of the vacuole in mitochondria-dependent death pathways will offer new perspectives for an enhanced understanding of the role of lysosome in mammalian apoptosis.

3. Experimental procedures

3.1. Yeast strains and growth conditions

Saccharomyces cerevisiae wild type strain W303-1A ($MAT\alpha$, ade2, his3, ura3, leu2, trp1) was grown in YEPD medium with 1% (w/v) yeast extract, 1% (w/v) bactopeptone and 2% (w/v) glucose.

S. cerevisiae W303 1A strain transformed with the plasmid p416ADH-PEP4-EGFP (Mason *et al.*, 2005) was used to assess the release of Pep4p from the vacuole. Transformant strains were grown in SC medium (0.67%, w/v) yeast nitrogen base without amino acids, 2% (w/v) glucose, supplemented with adenine (2 g/L), histidine (2 g/L), leucine (10 g/L) and triptophan (5 g/L). Transformants were selected in supplemented selective medium lacking uracil.

All strains were kept at -80° C in micro tubes containing adequate culture medium supplemented with glycerol (30%, v/v). Frozen aliquots of yeast strains were streaked onto plates containing the adequate culture medium and incubated for 48 h at 25°C prior to each experiment. All strains were inoculated at an OD of about 0.008 and grown overnight to log phase (OD₆₄₀ = 0.5-0.8) in 500 mL flasks with 250 mL of medium, in an orbital shaker, at 30 °C, 200 rpm.

3.2. Reagents

Zymolyase-20T was purchased from ImmunOTM. *N*-(3-triethylammoniumpropyl)-4-(4-(dibutylamino) styryl) pyridinium dibromide (FM1-43), Fluo-4 AM, Acridine Orange and 9-amino-6-chloro-2-methoxyacridine (ACMA) were purchased from Invitrogen-Molecular Probes (Eugene, OR, USA). Yeast nitrogen base, peptone and yeast extract were purchased from Difco. Calcimycin, concanamycin A, amino acids and Ficoll PM400 were purchased from Sigma-Aldrich.

3.3. Vacuole isolation and purification

The protocol of Law et al. (1995) was combined with the procedure of Uchida et al. (1985) to isolate and purify the vacuole fraction from exponentially growing cells $(OD_{640} = 0.5 - 0.8)$ of S. cerevisiae. The amount of cells was calculated considering that 1 OD₅₅₀ corresponds to 1 g of dry weight per L of culture. Cells were collected by centrifugation in 250 mL bottles at 5000 rpm (Sigma 4K10) for 5 min and washed twice with deionised water. Cells were then incubated in 10 mL of pre-incubation buffer (0.5 M β-mercaptoethanol; 0.1 M Tris pH 7) per g of dry weight, for 15 min at 32 °C, centrifuged for 5 min at 5000 rpm, and washed twice with Tris/KCl buffer (10 mM Tris pH 7; 0.5 M KCl). Cell wall digestion occurred in 10 mL of digestion buffer (1.35 M sorbitol; 10 mM citric acid; 30 mM Na₂HPO₄; 1 mM EGTA) containing 10 mg of zymolyase 20T (previously dissolved in digestion buffer, at 32 °C) per 10 mL, at 32 °C under agitation. Digestion was monitored by phase contrast microscopy after 30 min of incubation and every 10 min afterwards. Cells with digested cell wall lose refringence comparatively to cells with non-digested cell wall. After most of the cell walls were digested, the reaction was stopped by centrifugation at 7700 g for 5 min, followed by a wash with digestion buffer without zymolyase. Supernatant was discarded, and the pellet was resuspended in 5 volumes of 12% Ficoll buffer (10 mM MES/Tris pH 6.9; 0.1 mM MgC1₂; 12% Ficoll), homogenised on the vortex and with a pipette, and centrifuged at 4500 g for 10 min. Supernatant (10 mL) was transferred to a centrifuge tube and overlaid with 5 mL of 12% Ficoll buffer. Centrifugation was performed in a swing-out bucket rotor (Beckman, rotor type SW28) at 26600 g for 30 min at 4 °C. The fraction floating on the top of the tube containing the crude vacuoles was collected and resuspended by vortexing in 5 mL of 12% Ficoll buffer. The homogenized crude vacuoles were overlaid in a centrifuge tube with a layer of 5 mL of 8% Ficoll buffer (10 mM MES/Tris pH 6.9; 0.1 mM MgC1₂; 8% Ficoll) and re-centrifuged in the same conditions. Purified vacuoles were collected from the top of the tube and resuspended in 8% Ficoll buffer. Protein concentration was determined by the method of Lowry et al. (1951), using bovine serum albumin as the protein standard.

3.4. Fluorochrome solutions and staining protocols

The analysis of purified vacuole suspensions was performed by epifluorescence microscopy and by flow cytometry combined with different fluorescent probes. The preparation of the fluorochrome solutions used and the respective staining mechanisms are described below.

FM1-43 and similar styryl fluorescent dyes are amphipathic molecules that have been used to monitor membrane trafficking (Cochilla *et al.*, 1999). FM1-43 was used herein to stain the vacuolar membrane and monitor its integrity as described earlier (Emans *et al.*, 2002; Conde *et al.*, 2007b). This fluorochrome is readily soluble in water but essentially nonfluorescent until bound to membranes. A concentrated stock solution of FM1-43 (1 mM) was prepared in water, and stored at -20°C. To analyse the membrane of isolated vacuoles 500 μ L (13.4 mg protein /ml) of purified vacuole suspension was incubated with 0.5 μ M of FM1-43, for 15 min at room temperature in the dark.

The calcium probe Fluo-4 AM (Molecular Probes, Eugene, OR, USA) was used to study the vacuole ability to accumulate calcium. This probe is commonly used as the non-fluorescent acetoxymethyl ester (Fluo-4 AM) which is cleaved inside the cell to give the free green fluorescent Fluo-4. Fluo-4 exhibits large fluorescence intensity increases on binding Ca²⁺. A stock solution (455 μ M) was prepared in DMSO and stored at -20°C. To assess Ca²⁺ accumulation in the vacuole 500 μ L (13.4 mg protein /ml) of purified vacuole suspension was incubated with 0.5 μ M of Fluo-4 AM, for 60 min at room temperature in the dark. When used, the calcium ionophore calcimycin was added to the vacuolar suspension at a final concentration of 300 μ M.

The fluorescent probe Acridine Orange (Gluck *et al.*, 1982) was used to monitor vacuolar pH. Acridine Orange (AO) is a weak base which accumulates in a pH dependent way in acidic compartments of cells by an ion-trap mechanism (Oparka, 1991). AO as a cation also interacts with nucleic acids by intercalation and electrostatic attractions. It has green fluorescence with an emission maximum at 525 nm (green fluorescence) when bound to double stranded nucleic acids (DNA), while upon association with single-stranded nucleic acids (RNA) its emission is shifted to ~650 nm (red fluorescence). This implies that caution is required in the interpretation of the

fluorescence pattern it generates (Steinberg and Swanson, 1994). For this study, a concentrated stock solution of AO (1 mM) was prepared in water, and stored at -20°C.

To assess the effect of acetic acid on vacuolar pH, 500 μ L (13.4 mg protein /ml) of purified vacuole suspension was incubated with 1 μ M AO for 10 min in the dark at room temperature.

3.5. Analysis by epifluorescence microscopy

Whole cells and intact vacuoles were observed under a Leica Microsystems DM-5000B epifluorescence microscope with appropriate filter settings. Images were acquired with a Leica DCF350FX digital camera and processed with LAS AF Leica Microsystems software. Membrane integrity was assessed by FM1-43, and Ca²⁺ sequestration into the vacuole was monitored with Fluo-4 AM.

3.6. Analysis by flow cytometry

Flow cytometry was exploited to characterize homogeneity and functionality of the purified vacuole samples, and to study the effect of acetic acid on vacuole membrane permeabilization and on the selective release of Pep4p. Sample analysis by flow cytometry was performed in an Epics® XL[™] (Beckman Coulter) flow cytometer, equipped with an argon-ion laser emitting a 488 nm beam at 15 mW. Monoparametric detection of red fluorescence from Acridine Orange was performed using FL-3 (488/620 nm) and detection of green fluorescence from Acridine Orange, FM1-43, Fluo-4, and EGFP was performed using FL-1 (488/525 nm). For each sample, at least 20000 events were analysed at low flow rate. An acquisition protocol was defined to measure forward scatter (FS), side scatter (SS) and green fluorescence (FL1) on four decade logarithmic scales.

3.7. Determination of the proton pumping activity of V-H⁺-ATPase

For proton-pumping measurements the pH-sensitive fluorescent probe 9-amino-6chloro-2-methoxyacridine (ACMA) was used (Fontes *et al.*, 2010; Queirós *et al.*, 2009, Silva *et al.*, 2010). The reaction medium (2 mL) contained 100 mM KCl, 2 mM MgCl₂, 0.1% BSA (w/v), 10 mM MOPS-Tris (pH 7.2), 2 μ M ACMA and 100 μ L intact vacuoles (1.34 mg protein). Reaction cuvettes of quartz were placed in a dark chamber of the spectrophotometer and were equilibrated with stirring for 5 min before fluorescence readings. Fluorescence quenching was monitored at 25 °C in a Perkin Elmer LS-5B fluorescence spectrophotometer at excitation and emission wavelengths of 415 nm and 485 nm, respectively. The reaction was initiated by the addition of ATP (0.22 - 3 mM, final concentrations) and quenching of fluorescence was allowed to proceed until a steady-state had been achieved. The initial rates of ACMA fluorescence quenching in the presence of ATP plus 500 nM concanamycin A, a specific inhibitor of V-H⁺-ATPase, were regarded as the initial rates of H⁺-transport activity (Δ %F min⁻¹ mg⁻¹ protein).

4. Results

4.1. Characterization of isolated vacuoles from S. cerevisiae

Spheroplasts were prepared by enzymatic digestion of yeast cells with Zymolyase-20T (Figure 3A), and vacuoles were released and purified by two steps of Ficoll gradient centrifugation (Figure 3 B). Each fractionation procedure yielded an average of 0.17 mg of total vacuolar protein per mg of cell dry weight.

To observe the vacuoles under the fluorescence microscope, the styryl dye FM 1-43 was used as described earlier (Fontes *et al.*, 2010). This fluorescent probe exhibits weak fluorescence in aqueous medium, but shines brightly when inserted into membranes (Betz *et al.*, 1996). Incubation with FM1-43 resulted in a strong staining of the vacuolar membrane (not shown), demonstrating the intactness of these extremely fragile organelles.



Fig. 3. Isolation and purification of intact vacuoles from the *S. cerevisiae* strain W303-1A. Spheroplast sample observed under the light microscope (A) and vacuole sample after spheroplast lysis followed by vacuole purification by a two-step density gradient centrifugation (B). Inset: Density gradient composed by an upper layer of 8% Ficoll over a layer of 12% Ficoll.

Vacuole samples were also labelled with the calcium probe Fluo-4 AM, prior to observation under the fluorescent microscope (Figure 4). The green fluorescence observed with Fluo-4 was substantially decreased after the addition of the calcium ionophore calcimycin (Figure 7). The capacity of the vacuoles to accumulate Ca^{2+} strongly suggests they retain both their structural and physiological integrity.

To measure the rate of transmembrane pH gradient formation through the activity of V-H⁺-ATPase, the fluorescence quenching of ACMA was monitored after ATP addition. Figure 5A shows the fluorescence quenching signals obtained after addition of 0.22 to 3 mM ATP, which suggested the involvement of the V-H⁺-ATPase on proton transport. To further demonstrate the involvement of V-H⁺-ATPase, ATP-dependent ACMA fluorescence quenching was assayed in the presence of 100 - 500 nM concanamycin A, a specific inhibitor of this proton pump (Dröse *et al.*, 1993). This drug acts by inhibiting the subunit c which forms the major part of the proton translocating V₀ complex of V-H⁺-ATPases (Huss *et al.*, 2002).



Fig. 4. Intact vacuoles from the *S. cerevisiae* strain W303-1A observed under the fluorescence microscope after 15 min incubation with the fluorescent membrane marker Fluo-4 AM.

Results showed that concanamycin A strongly inhibits proton transport in a dosedependent manner (Figure 5B). The capacity of the vacuoles to sequester protons through the activity of V-H⁺-ATPase supports the observations referred above made with the epifluorescence microscope that these organelles are intact and functional.

4.2. Flow cytometric analysis of vacuole populations

The purified vacuole preparations were further characterised by flow cytometry regarding their homogeneity and functionality. The analysis of the biparametric histograms of log SS against log FS, revealed a well-defined population corresponding to a homogeneous population of intact vacuoles (Figure 6). After a period of 15 min of incubation at room temperature with FM1-43 (Figure 6A) and the calcium probe Fluo-4 AM (Figure 6B), the fluorescence increased in both experimental conditions. The green fluorescence from Fluo-4 AM was substantially decreased after the addition of the calcium ionophore calcimycin (Figure 7).

These results confirm the previous observations made with the epifluorescence microscope that the isolated vacuoles preserved their integrity.



Fig. 5. Proton pumping activity in intact vacuoles purified from the *S. cerevisiae* strain W303-1A as assessed by the fluorescence quenching of ACMA. Typical fluorescence signals after addition of 0.22 to 3 mM ATP (A) and effect of concanamycin A on the initial velocities ACMA fluorescence quenching after addition of 1 mM ATP (B).



Fig. 6. Flow cytometric analysis of a vacuole population purified from the *S. cerevisiae* strain W303-1A. Scattergram (density plot) of a vacuole suspension after FM1-43 staining (A) and after Fluo-4 AM staining (B), and overlay of green fluorescence (FL1 LOG) histograms of stained and autofluorescence of the same vacuole suspension (right).



Fig. 7. Effect of calcimycin on isolated vacuoles from the *S. cerevisiae* strain W303-1A, incubated with the calcium fluorescent probe Fluo-4 AM. The calcium ionophore (300 μM) was added to the vacuole suspension after 60 min incubation with Fluo-4 AM. The flow cytometric analysis was performed right after calcimycin addition and 25 min after incubation at room temperature (vac, vacuolar suspension).

Vacuoles isolated from cells expressing a Pep4p-GFP analysed by flow cytometry displayed forward and side scatter signals lower than those corresponding to whole cells indicating that the two populations display different relative size and complexity. Comparison of the green fluorescence of both populations showed different values (Figure 8). Moreover the comparison of green fluorescence signals of vacuoles purified from cells non-transformed and transformed with Pep4p-EGFP showed that the purified vacuoles preserved the ability to retain Pep4p-EGFP (Figure 9).



Fig. 8. Flow cytometric analysis of a vacuole and a cell population purified from the *S. cerevisiae* strain expressing a PEP4–EGFP fusion protein. Scattergram (A) of a vacuole suspension (v) and a cellular suspension (c), and overlay of green fluorescence (FL1 LOG) histograms of vacuolar and cellular suspension (B).



Fig. 9. Flow cytometric analysis of two vacuole population purified from the S. cerevisiae W303-1A strain and from a strain expressing a PEP4–EGFP fusion protein. Overlay of fluorescence (FL1 LOG) histograms of a vacuole suspension from PEP4–EGFP strain and autofluorescence of the wild type strain W303-1A.

4.3. Study of the effect of acetic acid on vacuole functionality and membrane permeabilization by flow cytometry

4.3.1. Effect of acetic acid on vacuolar pH

As referred to in the Introduction, acetic acid is able to induce apoptosis in yeast cells. Vacuoles isolated from the *S. cerevisiae* strain W303-1A readily stained with Acridine Orange, confirming the acidity of these organelles (Figure 10). When intact vacuoles were treated with 25 or 50 mM acetic acid, the ratio of red fluorescence/green fluorescence decreased after 30 min and then increased slightly or until reaching the control ratio value measured before the addition of the acid. After treatment for 30 min with 75 mM acetic acid the fluorescence ratio value increased but recovered the initial ratio value 60 min after incubation. These observations support that acetic acid is able to modify vacuolar pH.



Fig. 10. Flow cytometric analysis of the effect of acetic acid on the pH of the yeast vacuole lumen. Vacuole populations were purified from the *S. cerevisiae* strain W303-1A, and incubated for 10 min with 10 μM Acridine Orange (AO) before acetic acid (AA) addition. (vac, vacuolar suspension).

4.3.2. Effect of acetic acid in vacuolar Ca²⁺ homeostasis

Vacuole is the main intracellular Ca^{2+} store in yeasts and fluctuations in the homeostasis of this divalent cation were recently associated to the onset of apoptosis (Mirnikjoo *et al.*, 2009). To assess the effect of acetic acid in the levels of vacuolar Ca^{2+} , vacuoles were labelled with Fluo-4 AM and analysed by flow cytometry. Results showed that after a treatment of 15 min with 50 mM acetic acid, the green fluorescence decreased to levels identical to green autofluorescence (Figure 11). This indicates that acetic acid induced a release of Ca^{2+} from the vacuole and that the Fluo-4 unspecific staining for the probe concentration used is insignificant.

4.3.3. Effect of acetic acid and H₂O₂ on Pep4p release from the vacuole

As referred before, Pep4p is a pepsin-like aspartic protease localized in the yeast vacuole homologous to human cathepsin D, and in whole yeast cells it has been shown that it translocates from the vacuole to cytosol during acetic acid-induced apoptosis (Pereira *et al.*, 2010). In the present study the effect of acetic acid and H₂O₂ on Pep4p release was evaluated by flow cytometry both in intact cells expressing Pep4p-EGFP and in intact vacuoles purified from these cells.



Fig. 11. Flow cytometric analysis of the effect of acetic acid on vacuolar Ca²⁺. Vacuoles were isolated from the *S. cerevisiae* strain W303-1A, and incubated with the probe Fluo-4 AM for 60 min before treatment with acetic acid.

When transformed cells were observed under the epifluorescence microscope a strong green fluorescence co-localized to the vacuole (not shown) and intact vacuoles purified from these cells also showed a strong green fluorescence (not shown), confirming that the fractionation method yields intact and functional vacuoles.

Flow cytometric analysis showed a clear fluorescence decrease when intact vacuoles from transformed cells were treated with acetic acid, 21% when treated with 25 mM and 37.9% with 75 mM acetic acid (Figure 12). The effect was quite fast and identical for both acid concentrations. These results strongly suggest that acetic acid induces vacuolar release of Pep4p in isolated vacuoles and were corroborated when intact cells and intact vacuoles were observed under the fluorescent microscope before and after acetic acid treatment.

When intact cells were analysed by the flow cytometer 1 to 30 min after a pulse of 20 mM H_2O_2 , a fluorescence decrease of 25.7% was observed (not shown), suggesting that H_2O_2 also acts on vacuolar membrane permeability. The study of the effect of H_2O_2 in intact vacuoles derived from transformant cells is in progress.



Fig. 12. Flow cytometric analysis of Pep4p release from intact yeast vacuoles 5 and 15 min after treatment with acetic acid. Vacuoles were isolated from the *S. cerevisiae* strain expressing a PEP4–EGFP fusion protein.

4.4. Effect of ATP on vacuole dynamics

As referred to in Introduction, the presence of the V_0 membrane complex of V-H⁺-ATPase is required for fusion in yeast but not its pumping activity, while proton translocation activity is required for fission (Baars *et al.*, 2007). In present study the addition of 2 - 200 mM ATP to a vacuolar suspension promoted a split of the initial vacuole population and the emergence of a sub-population with lower relative size and complexity (Figure 13). These results, although preliminary, clearly suggest that the hydrolytic activity of V-H⁺-ATPase is involved in the modification of the vacuole dynamics.



Fig. 13. Flow cytometric analysis of the effect of ATP on a vacuole population purified from the *S. cerevisiae* strain W303-1A. Scattergram (density plot) of a vacuole suspension (A), after addition of 2 mM ATP (B), and 200 mM (C).

5. Discussion

Previous studies developed in our laboratory have shown the involvement of the vacuole in the mitochondrial dependent apoptotic pathway induced by acetic acid (Pereira *et al.*, 2010). In the present study isolated and purified vacuoles were used as experimental models, which in combination with a flow cytometric approach will enable a further characterization of the role of this organelle in yeast apoptosis. The main bottleneck of this approach is to obtain highly purified vacuoles with a good yield. To the best of our knowledge, such approach based on the use of intact vacuoles to study yeast apoptosis by flow cytometry is reported for the first time in the present work.

5.1. Isolated vacuoles from S. cerevisiae are intact and functional

The results obtained supported that a fast and efficient method to isolate pure and functional vacuoles from yeast cells suspensions has been achieved. Also, the characterization of purified vacuole suspensions through complementary approaches, including epifluorescence microscopy, spectrofluorimetry and flow cytometry, showed that the isolated organelles are intact and functional. In particular, epifluorescence microscopy observation of isolated vacuoles labelled with FM1-43 or Fluo-4 AM allowed to visualize bright green fluorescent bodies, indicating the structural and physiological integrity of these organelles. Flow cytometric analysis of isolated vacuoles labelled with FM1-43 or Fluo-4 AM originated two distinct green fluorescent populations that were distinct from cell's green autofluorescence. These results confirmed the preservation of the vacuolar membrane integrity and of the organelle capacity to accumulate Ca^{2+} . The vacuoles ability to accumulated Ca^{2+} was further confirmed by the decrease of green fluorescence upon addition of the ionophore calcimycin.

Additionally, isolated vacuoles were able to sequester protons and to maintain a pH gradient across the vacuolar membrane through the activity of V-H⁺-ATPase measured by spectrofluorimetry with the pH sensitive probe ACMA. This proton pump was strongly inhibited by concanamycin A in a dose-dependent manner. Concordantly,

flow cytometric analysis of vacuoles stained with acridine orange (AO) exhibited increased levels of red fluorescence as a consequence of the dye accumulation in an acidic compartment.

A clear-cut demonstration that the purification procedure yielded intact vacuoles was obtained by analysis of vacuoles isolated from cells expressing a Pep4p-EGFP fusion protein by flow cytometry. This approach allowed identifying a vacuole population able to retain this vacuolar protease clearly distinct from whole cells expressing Pep4p-EGFP both regarding relative size and complexity as well as fluorescence levels.

Altogether these experimental evidences suggested that purified vacuoles could be a good model system to study the mechanisms underlying vacuolar membrane permeabilization in response to an apoptotic stimulus and to study the role of this organelle in yeast apoptosis.

5.2. V-H⁺-ATPase regulates vacuole dynamics

Flow cytometric analysis of isolated vacuoles clearly evidenced vacuolar morphological changes after addition of ATP. Addition of 2 - 200 mM ATP to a suspension of isolated vacuoles promoted a split of the initial vacuole population and the emergence of a sub-population with lower relative size and complexity. These results clearly suggest that the hydrolytic activity of V-H⁺-ATPase is involved in the modification of the vacuole dynamics. As referred to before, the V₀ membrane complex of V-H⁺-ATPase, but not its pumping activity, is required for vacuole fusion in yeast, while hydrolytic activity is required for fission (Baars *et al.*, 2007). This could be the case in this study, since vacuoles decrease in size and complexity with addition of ATP to the vacuolar suspension, suggesting the occurrence of vacuole fragmentation. Therefore, through our flow cytometric analysis of isolated vacuoles we also confirmed the involvement of V-H⁺-ATPase activity in the modification of vacuolar morphology, previously studied in whole cells (Baars *et al.*, 2007). These results offer good perspectives for future studies to dissect the molecular/regulatory mechanisms involved in the regulation of vacuole morphology.

5.3. Acetic acid causes partial vacuole membrane permeabilization

Acetic acid directly induced a partial membrane permeabilization of isolated vacuoles from two strains of *S. cerevisiae*. Exposure to acetic acid caused a transient change in the ratio of the red/green fluorescence of AO indicating a transient change in the vacuolar pH. The observed transient increase of the vacuolar pH induced by 25 and 50 mM acetic acid 30 min after incubation is consistent with previous reports that H⁺ can escape from lysosomes into the cytosol at the onset of apoptosis (Nilsson *et al.*, 2006). However, further experiments are needed to deepen our understanding of the mechanisms underlying the effect of acetic acid on vacuolar pH homeostasis. As a cation, AO also interacts with nucleic acids by intercalation and electrostatic attractions. Therefore some caution is needed in the interpretation of the fluorescence pattern it generates, although the vacuolar sample is probably impoverished, or even depleted, in nucleic acids. In addition, the possibility that AO binds to membrane lipids cannot be discarded (Cools and Janssen 1986). To confirm that acetic acid is able to induce a transient vacuolar acidification the utilization of other pH sensitive fluorescent probes is in progress.

The vacuole is involved in the regulation of Ca^{2+} levels in yeast and serves as the major intracellular calcium store, as in plants (Halachmi and Eilam, 1989; Dunn et al., 1994). In the present study, exposure to 50 mM acetic acid caused a decrease of the green fluorescence of Fluo-4 AM labelled vacuoles similar to that observed after addition of calcimycin. This observation was interpreted as a Ca²⁺ release from the vacuole and is consistent with the identification of the yeast vacuole as a dynamic intracellular Ca²⁺ store. Moreover, these results are in line with the recognition that intracellular Ca²⁺ is an important signalling molecule for numerous cell responses, including cell death. In mammalian cells, most of intracellular Ca^{2+} is stored in the ER, and when released into the cytosol cell death can be initiated due to the activation of calpains, a family of Ca²⁺-dependent cysteine proteases (Suzuki et al., 2004), and/or mitochondrial Ca²⁺ overload. The prolonged high concentration of cytosolic Ca²⁺ and mitochondrial Ca²⁺ overload leads to PT and to the activation of calpains, which in turn can induce cell death by several mechanisms, e.g. activation of pro-apoptotic members of the Bcl-2 family (Chen et al., 2001; Cao et al., 2003), release of AIF from mitochondria (Polster et al., 2005), and cleavage of essential components of the

cytoskeleton (Artal-Sanz and Tavernarakis, 2005). Calpains may also activate cathepsins and induce LMP, leading to release of lysosomal enzymes (Yamashima, 2004). Like many other insults, increased cytosolic Ca²⁺ can initiate either apoptosis or necrosis, depending on the concentration of cytoplasmatic Ca²⁺. Low to moderate concentrations of cytosolic Ca²⁺ (0.2-0.4 μ m) triggers apoptosis, whereas higher concentrations (>1 μ m) are associated with necrosis (McConkey and Orrenius, 1996).

Though flow cytometric analysis of isolated vacuoles stained with Fluo-4 AM indicate that Ca^{2+} is discharged after addition of acetic acid, some cautious has to be taken on relying on Fluo-4 AM as a Ca^{2+} sensitive probe. Indeed, the interpretation of Fluo-4 fluorescence in whole cells is complicated by the following aspects (Rohrbach *et al.*, 2005): (i) Fluo-4 does not allow for ratiometric measurements, i.e. the signal depends on dye loading and/or partitioning and cannot be readily correlated with Ca^{2+} concentrations; (ii) Fluo-4 fluorescence is potentially pH-dependent, as has been shown for the related fluorochrome fluorescein (Haugland, 2002) and iii) Ca^{2+} measurements with Fluo-4 are impaired by problems arising from phototoxicity and photobleaching. While in the analysis of isolated vacuoles there is no need to account for different pH dependent Fluo-4 fluorescence signals generating from subcellular compartments with significant differences in pH values, it must be ascertained whether the change in fluoresce intensity is attributed to a pH change rather than to Ca^{2+} concentration alteration. Since ratiometric Ca^{2+} indicator Fura-Red provides Ca^{2+} reliable determinations measurements further assays with this probe should be performed.

Photo-induced lipid peroxidation of the *Plasmodium falciparum* vacuolar membrane has been reported by confocal microscopy (Wissing *et al.*, 2002). Though it is not known whether the yeast vacuole membrane is likely sensitive to photo-damage even in the case it is confirmed the analysis by flow cytometry of yeast vacuoles would overcome such major drawback due to the shorter exposure of each particle to the laser beam.

A recent study demonstrated that the vacuole communicates with mitochondria in yeast cells undergoing apoptosis (Pereira *et al.*, 2010). A partial release of Pep4p induced by acetic acid seems to be involved in the crosstalk between mitochondria and the vacuole, engaged in the proteolytic degradation of mitochondria, rather than an extensive vacuolar permeabilization. Although cathepsin D was shown to have a role in mammalian cell death by inducing mitochondrial dysfunction and subsequent release of

pro-apoptotic factors, the process of mitochondrial degradation by Pep4p appears to have a protective role in acetic acid-treated yeast cells (Pereira et al., 2010). H₂O₂ also triggers the translocation of Pep4p from the vacuole into the cytosol in whole yeast cells Mason et al., 2005). In the present study the addition of acetic acid to vacuoles isolated from a transformant strain expressing a PEP4-EGFP fusion protein acetic induced a decrease of vacuolar fluorescence as observed by flow cytometry, indicating the release of vacuolar Pep4p. So far it was unclear whether acetic acid acted directly on vacuoles, or activated pathways upstream to the vacuole, or even acted through other organelles, such a mitochondria. The observations made in this study support the first hypothesis, and suggest that similar mechanisms to LMP in mammalian cells may happen in yeast. As a result, acetic acid, as well as H₂O₂, induces vacuolar membrane destabilization, leading to the release of vacuolar content into the cytosol, which could explain the translocation of Pep4p from the vacuole to the cytosol and the probable release of Ca^{2+} . Whether the release of these molecules involves a non-specific mechanism rather than a selective transport mechanism across the membrane still remains to be elucidated. Moreover, the release of Ca^{2+} , Pep4p, H⁺ and/or lysosomotropic dyes might not necessarily reflect a change in membrane integrity, but could be due to a change in ion pump activity (Johansson et al., 2010). These novel results with isolated vacuoles allow us to conclude that acetic acid is able to directly induce permeabilization of the yeast vacuolar membrane, without the involvement of other organelles such as mitochondria or triggering upstream pathways.

5.4. Future prospects

One of the major challenges for further investigation is the elucidation of the molecular basis of LMP as well as of signalling pathways upstream and downstream of the lysosomes, and how they contribute to cell death. Therefore the developed methodologies based on flow cytometric analysis of isolated vacuoles as well as the aforementioned results open new perspectives for future work concerning the role of vacuolar pH and calcium, and on the study of other molecular components localized into the vacuole involved in cell death, besides the proteinase Pep4p. While relevant differences in cellular processes exist between yeast and mammalian cells, we anticipate

that the well established acetic acid-induced yeast apoptotic model will provide a better understanding of the role of vacuole in yeast apoptosis and may advance new insights on the function of lysosomes in mammalian cell death.

6. References

Acehan D, Jiang X, Morgan D G, Heuser J E, Wang X, Akey, C W. Three-dimensional structure of the apoptosome: implications for assembly, procaspase-9 binding, and activation. Mol Cell 2002;9:423-32.

Adams J M, Cory S. The Bcl-2 protein family: arbiters of cell survival. Science 1998; 281:1322-6.

Ali R, Brett C L, Mukherjee S, Rao R. Inhibition of sodium/proton exchange by a Rab-GTPase-activating protein regulates endosomal traffic in yeast. J Biol Chem 2004;279:4498-506.

Ameisen J C. On the origin, evolution, and nature of programmed cell death: a timeline of four billion years. Cell Death Differ 2002;9:367-93.

Antonsson B, Martinou J C. The Bcl-2 protein family. Exp Cell Res 2000;256:50-7.

Antonsson B, Montessuit S, Lauper S, Eskes R, Martinou, J C. Bax oligomerization is required for channel-forming activity in liposomes and to trigger cytochrome *c* release from mitochondria. Biochem J 2000;345(Pt 2):271-8.

Arai H, Pink S, Forgac M. Interaction of anions and ATP with the coated vesicle proton pump. Biochemistry 1989;28:3075-82.

Artal-Sanz M, Tavernarakis N. Proteolytic mechanisms in necrotic cell death and neurodegeneration. FEBS Lett 2005;579:3287-96.

Baars T L, Petri S, Peters C, Mayer A. Role of the V-H+-ATPase in regulation of the vacuolar fission–fusion equilibrium. Mol Biol Cell 2007;18:3873-82.

Baehrecke E H. How death shapes life during development. Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol 2002; 3:779-87.

Baines C P, Kaiser R A, Sheiko T, Craigen W J, Molkentin J D. Voltage-dependent anion channels are dispensable for mitochondrial dependent cell death. Nat Cell Biol 2007;9:550-5.

Barkla D H, Gibson P R. The fate of epithelial cells in the human large intestine. Pathology 1999;31:230-8. Basanez G, Nechushtan A, Drozhinin O, Chanturiya A, Choe E, Tutt S, Wood K A, Hsu Y, Zimmerberg J, Youle R J. Bax, but not Bcl-xL, decreases the lifetime of planar phospholipid bilayer membranes at subnanomolar concentrations. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 1999;96:5492-7.

Basanez G, Sharpe J C, Galanis J, Brandt T B, Hardwick J M, Zimmerberg J. Bax-type apoptotic proteins porate pure lipid bilayers through a mechanism sensitive to intrinsic monolayer curvature. J Biol Chem 2002;277:49360-5.

Beaujouin M, Liaudet-Coopman E. Cathepsin D overexpressed by cancer cells can enhance apoptosis-dependent chemo-sensitivity independently of its catalytic activity. Adv Exp Med Biol 2008;617:453–461.

Beauvoit B, Rigoulet M, Raffard G, Canioni P, Guerin B. Differential sensitivity of the cellular compartments of *Saccharomyces cerevisiae* to protonophoric uncoupler under fermentative and respiratory energy supply. Biochemistry 1991;30:11212-20.

Bernardi P, Scorrano L, Colonna R, Petronilli V, Di Lisa, F. Mitochondria and cell death. Mechanistic aspects and methodological issues. Eur J Biochem 1999;264:687-701.

Betz WJ, Mao F, Smith CB. Imaging exocytosis and endocytosis. Curr Opin Neurobiol 1996;6:365-71.

Beutner G, Ruck A, Riede B, Brdiczka D. Complexes between porin, hexokinase, mitochondrial creatine kinase and adenylate translocator display properties of the permeability transition pore. Implication for regulation of permeability transition by the kinases. Biochim Biophys Acta 1998;1368:7-18.

Bidère N, Lorenzo H K, Carmona S, Laforge M, Harper F, Dumont C, Senik A. Cathepsin D triggers Bax activation, resulting in selective apoptosis inducing factor (AIF) relocation in T lymphocytes entering the early commitment phase to apoptosis. J Biol Chem 2003;278:31401-11.

Bivik C A, Larsson P K, Kågedal K M, Rosdahl I K, Öllinger K M. UVA/B-induced apoptosis in human melanocytes involves translocation of cathepsins and Bcl-2 family members. J Invest Dermatol 2006;126:1119-27.

Blomgran R, Zheng L, Stendahl O. Cathepsin-cleaved Bid promotes apoptosis in human neutrophils via oxidative stress-induced lysosomal membrane permeabilization. J Leukoc Biol 2007;81:1213-23.

Borner C. The Bcl-2 protein family: sensors and checkpoints for life-or-death decisions. Mol Immunol 2003;39:615-47.

Bouillet P, Strasser A. BH3-only proteins - evolutionarily conserved proapoptotic Bcl-2 family members essential for initiating programmed cell death. J Cell Sci 2002;115(Pt 8):1567-74.

Bowers K, Stevens T H. Protein transport from the late Golgi to the vacuole in the yeast *Saccharomyces cerevisiae*. Biochim Biophys Acta 2005;1744:438-54.

Boya P, Andreau K, Poncet D, Zamzani N, Perfettini J-L, Metivier D, Ojcius D M, Jäättelä M, Kroemer G. Lysosomal Membrane Permeabilization Induces Cell Death in a Mitochondrion-dependent Fashion. J Exp Med 2003a;197:1323-34.

Boya P, Kroemer G. Lysosomal membrane permeabilization in cell death. Oncogene 2008;27:6434-51.

Brenner D, Mak T W. Mitochondrial cell death effectors. Curr Opin Cell Biol 2009;21: 871-7.

Brett C L, Donowitz M, Rao R. Does the proteome encode organellar pH? FEBS Lett 2006;580:717-9.

Brett C L, Tukaye D N, Mukherjee S, Rao R. The yeast endosomal Na⁺K⁺/H⁺ exchanger Nhx1 regulates cellular pH to control vesicle trafficking. Mol Biol Cell 2005;16:1396-405.

Bröker L E, Huisman C, Span S W, Rodriguez J A, Kruyt F A, Giaccone G. Cathepsin B mediates caspase-independent cell death induced by microtubule stabilizing agents in non-small cell lung cancer cells. Cancer Res 2004;64:27-30.

Brunk U T, Dalen H, Roberg K, Hellquist H B. Photooxidative disruption of lysosomal membranes causes apoptosis of cultured human fibroblasts. Free Radic Biol Med 1997;23:616-26.

Büttner S, Eisenberg T, Herker E, Carmona-Gutierrez D, Kroemer G, Madeo F. Why yeast cells can undergo apoptosis: death in times of peace, love, and war. J Cell Biol 2006;25: 521-5.

Büttner S, Eisenberg T, Carmona-Gutierrez D, Ruli D, Knauer H, Ruckenstuhl C, Sigrist C, Wissing S, Kollroser M, Fröhlich K U, Sigrist S, Madeo F. Endonuclease G Regulates Budding Yeast Life and Death. Mol Cell 2007;25:233-46.

Canbay A, Guicciardi M E, Higuchi H, Felstein A E, Bronk S F, Taniai M, Rydzewski R, Gores G J. Cathepsin B inactivation attenuates hepatic injury and fibrosis during cholestasis. J Clin Invest 2003;112:152-9.

Cao X, Deng X, May W S. Cleavage of Bax to p18 Bax accelerates stress-induced apoptosis, and a cathepsin-like protease may rapidly degrade p18 Bax. Blood 2003;102:2605-14.

Carmona-Gutierrez D, Ruckenstuhl C, Bauer M A, Eisenberg T, Büttner S, Madeo F. Cell death in yeast: growing applications of a dying buddy. Cell Death Differ 2010;17:733-4.

Cássio F, Leão C, van Uden N. Transport of lactate and other short-chain monocarboxylates in the yeast *Saccharomyces cerevisiae*. Appl Environ Microbiol 1987;53: 509-13. Chen M, He H, Zhan S, Krajewski S, Reed J C, Gottlieb R A. Bid is cleaved by calpain to an active fragment *in vitro* and during myocardial ischemia/reperfusion. J Biol Chem 2001;276: 30724-8.

Chu C T, Zhu J, Dagda R. Beclin 1-independent pathway of damage-induced mitophagy and autophagic stress: implications for neurodegeneration and cell death. Autophagy 2007;3: 663-6.

Cirman T, Oresic K, Mazovec G D, Turk V, Reed J C, Myers R M, Salvesen G S, Turk B. Selective disruption of lysosomes in HeLa cells triggers apoptosis mediated by cleavage of BID by multiple papain-like lysosomal cathepsins. J Biol Chem 2004;279:3578-87.

Cochilla A J, Angleson J K, Betz W J. Monitoring secretory membrane with FM1-43 fluorescence. Annual Review of Neuroscience 1999;22:1-10.

Conde C, Silva P, Agasse A, Tavares RM, Delrot S, Gerós H. An Hg-sensitive channel mediates the diffusional component of glucose transport in olive cells. Biochim Biophys Acta 2007b;1768:2801-11.

Conus S, Perozzo R, Reinheckel T, Peters C, Scapozza L, Yousefi S, Simon H U. Caspase -8 is activated by cathepsin D initiating neutrophil apoptosis during the resolution of inflammation. J Exp Med 2008;205:685-98.

Cory S, Adams J M. The Bcl-2 family: regulators of the cellular life-or-death switch. Nat Rev Cancer 2002;2:647-56.

Davis-Kaplan S R, Ward D M, Shiflett S L, Kaplan J. Genome-wide analysis of irondependent growth reveals a novel yeast gene required for vacuolar acidification. J Biol Chem 2004;279:4322-9 Epub 2003 Nov 21.

De Duve C. The significance of lysosomes in pathology and medicine. Proc Inst Med Chic 1966;26:73-6

Del Carratore R, Della Croce C, Simili M, Taccini E, Scavuzzo M, Sbrana S. Cell cycle and morphological alterations as indicative of apoptosis promoted by UV irradiation in *S. cerevisiae*. Mutat Res 2002;513:183-91.

Denault J B, Salvesen G S. Caspases: keys in the ignition of cell death. Chem Rev 2002; 102:4489-500.

Denis V, Cyert M S. Internal Ca²⁺ release in yeast is triggered by hypertonic shock and mediated by a TRP channel homologue. J Cell Biol 2002;156:29-34.

Dröse S, Bindseil K U, Bowman E J, Siebers A, Zeeck A, Altendorf K. Inhibitory effect of modified bafilomycins and concanamycins on P- and V-type adenosinetriphosphatases. Biochem 1993;32:3902-6.

Du C, Fang M, Li Y, Li L, Wang X. Smac, a mitochondrial protein that promotes cytochrome *c*-dependent caspase activation by eliminating IAP inhibition. Cell 2000;102:33-42.

Dunn T, Gable K, Beeler T. Regulation of cellular Ca²⁺ by yeast vacuoles. Biol Chem 1994;269:7273-8.

Eide D J, Bridgham J T, Zhao Z, Mattoon J R. The vacuolar H⁺-ATPase of *Saccharomyces cerevisiae* is required for efficient copper detoxification, mitochondrial function, and iron metabolism. Mol Gen Genet 1993;241:447-56.

Earnshaw W C, Martins L M, Kaufmann S H. Mammalian caspases: structure, activation, substrates, and functions during apoptosis. Annu Rev Biochem 1999;68:383-424.

Fadeel B, Gleiss B, Hogstrand K, Chandra J, Wiedmer T, Sims P J, Henter J I, Orrenius S, Samali A. Phosphatidylserine exposure during apoptosis is a cell-type-specific event and does not correlate with plasma membrane phospholipid scramblase expression. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 1999a;266:504-11.

Fabrizio P, Battistella L, Vardavas R, Gattazzo C, Liou L L, Diaspro A, Dossen J W, Gralla E B, Longo V D. Superoxide is a mediator of an altruistic aging program in *Saccharomyces cerevisiae*. J Cell Biol 2004;166:10555-67.

Fahrenkrog B, Sauder U, Aebi U. The *S. cerevisiae* HtrA-like protein Nma111p is a nuclear serine protease that mediates yeast apoptosis. J Cell Sci 2004;117:115-26.

Fannjiang Y, Cheng W C, Lee S J, Qi B, Pevsner J, McCaffery J M, Hill R B, Basañez G, Hardwick J M. Mitochondrial fission proteins regulate programmed cell death in yeast. Genes Dev 2004;18:2785-97.

Faust P L, Kornfeld S, Chirgwin J M. Cloning and sequence analysis of cDNA for human cathepsin D. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 1985;82:4910-4.

Foghsgaard L, Wissing D, Mauch D, Lademann U, Bastholm L, Boes M, Elling F, Leist M, Jäättelä M. Cathepsin B acts as a dominant execution protease in tumor cell apoptosis induced by tumor necrosis factor. J Cell Biol 2001;153:999-1010.

Fontes N, Silva R, Vignault C, Lecourieux F, Gerós H, Delrot S. Purification and functional characterization of protoplasts and intact vacuoles from grape cells. BMC Res Notes 2010;22:3-19.

Forgac M. Vacuolar ATPases: rotary proton pumps in physiology and pathophysiology. Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol 2007;8:917-29.

Forster C, Kane P M. Cytosolic Ca²⁺ homeostasis is a constitutive function of the V-H+-ATPase in *Saccharomyces cerevisiae*. J Biol Chem 2000;275:38245-53.

Freimoser F M, Hurlimann H C, Jakob C A, Werner T P, Amrhein N. Systematic screening of polyphosphate (poly P) levels in yeast mutant cells reveals strong interdependence with primary metabolism. Genome Biol 2006;7:R109.

Fröhlich K U, Madeo F. Apoptosis in yeast - a monocellular organism exhibits altruistic behaviour. FEBS Lett 2000;473:6-9.

Ganesan V, Colombini M. Regulation of ceramide channels by Bcl-2 family proteins. FEBS Letters 2010;584:2128-34.

Geisler S, Holmstrom K M, Skujat D, Fiesel F C, Rothfuss O C, Kahle P J, Springer W. PINK1/Parkin-mediated mitophagy is dependent on VDAC1 and p62/SQSTM1. Nat Cell Biol 2010;12:119-31.

Ghosh M, Shen J, Rosen B P. Pathways of As(III) detoxification in *Saccharomyces cerevisiae*. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 1999;96:5001-6.

Gluck S, Cannon C, A1-Awqati Q. Exocytosis regulates urinary acidification in turtle bladder by rapid insertion of H⁺ pumps into the luminal membrane. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 1982;79:4327-31.

Gluecksmann A. Cell death in normal vertebrate ontogeny. Biological Reviews 1951;26: 59-86.

Gourlay C W, Du W, Ayscough K R. Apoptosis in yeast – mechanisms and benefits to a unicellular organism. Mol Microbiol 2006;62:1515-21.

Gross A, McDonnell J M, Korsmeyer S J. BCL-2 family members and the mitochondria in apoptosis. Genes Dev 1999;13:1899-911.

Groth-Pedersen L, Ostenfeld M S, Hoyer-Hansen M, Nylandsted J, Jäättelä M. Vincristine induces dramatic lysosomal changes and sensitizes cancer cells to lysosomedestabilizing siramesine. Cancer Res 2007;67:2217-25.

Guaragnella N, Pereira C, Sousa M J, Antonacci L, Passarella S, Côrte-Real M, Marra E, Giannattasio S. YCA1 participates in the acetic acid induced yeast programmed cell death also in a manner unrelated to its caspase-like activity. FEBS Lett 2006;580:6880-4.

Guicciardi M E, Deussing J, Miyoshi H, Bronk S F, Svingen P A, Peters C, Kaufmann S H, Gores GJ. Cathepsin B contributes to TNF-α-mediated hepatocyte apoptosis by promoting mitochondrial release of cytochrome *c*. J Clin Invest 2000;106:1127-37.

Guicciardi M E, Leist M, Gores G J. Lysosomes in cell death. Oncogene 2004;23:2881-90.

Guicciardi M E, Miyoshi H, Bronk S F, Gores G J. Cathepsin B knockout mice are resistant to tumor necrosis factor- α -mediated hepatocyte apoptosis and liver injury: implications for therapeutic applications. Am J Pathol 2001;159:2045-54.

Halachmi D, Eilam Y. Cytosolic and vacuolar Ca^{2+} concentrations in yeast cells measured with the Ca^{2+} -sensitive fluorescence dye indo-1. FEBS Lett 1989;256:55-61.

Hardwick J M, Polster B M. Bax, along with lipid conspirators, allows cytochrome *c* to escape mitochondria. Mol Cell 2002;10:963-5.

Haugland R P. Handbook of Fluorescent Probes and Research Products, Ninth Ed Molecular Probes Inc, Eugene, OR, 2002.

Hauptmann P, Riel C, Kunz-Schughart L A, Fröhlich K U, Madeo F, Lehle L. Defects in N-glycosylation induce apoptosis in yeast. Mol Microbiol. 2006;59:765-78.

Heinrich M, Neumeyer J, Jakob M, Hallas C, Tchikov V, Winoto-Morbach S, Wickel M, Schneider-Brachert W, Trauzold A, Hethke A, Schutze S. Cathepsin D links TNF-induced acid sphingomyelinase to Bid-mediated caspase-9 and -3 activation. Cell Death Differ 2004;11:550-63.

Herker E, Jungwirth H, Lehmann K A, Maldener C, Fröhlich K U, Wissing S, Büttner S, Fehr M, Sigrist S, Madeo F. Chronological aging leads to apoptosis in yeast. J Cell Biol 2004; 164:501-7.

Hetz C A, Torres V, Quest A F. Beyond apoptosis: nonapoptotic cell death in physiology and disease. Biochem Cell Biol 2005;83:579-88.

Hohmann S. Osmotic stress signaling and osmoadaptation in yeasts. Microbiol Mol Biol Rev 2002;66:300-72.

Hohmann S, Krantz M, Nordlander B in: D.H.u.a.H. Sies (Ed) Osmosensing and Osmosignaling. Academic Press 2007 pp. 29-45.

Houseweart M K, Vilaythong A, Yin X M, Turk B, Noebels J L, Myers R M. Apoptosis caused by cathepsins does not require BID signaling in an *in vivo* model of progressive myoclonus epilepsy (EPM1). Cell Death Differ 2003;10:1329-35.

Hoyer-Hansen M, Jäättelä M. Autophagy: an emerging target for cancer therapy. Autophagy 2008;4;574-80.

Huss M, Ingenhorst G, König S, Gaßel M, Dröse S, Zeeck A, Altendorf K, Wieczorek H. Concanamycin A, the Specific Inhibitor of V-H+-ATPases, Binds to the V₀ Subunit c. J Biol Chem 2002;277:40544-8.

Ishisaka R, Utsumi T, Yabuki M, Kanno T, Furuno T, Inoue M, Utsumi K. Activation of caspase-3-like protease by digitonin-treated lysosomes. FEBS Lett 1998;435:233-6.

Jäättelä M, Cande C, Kroemer G. Lysosomes and mitochondria in the commitment to apoptosis: a potential role for cathepsin D and AIF. Cell Death Differ 2004;11:135-6.

Johansson A C, Appelqvist H, Nilsson C, Kågedal K, Roberg K, Öllinger K. Regulation of apoptosis-associated lysosomal membrane permeabilization. Apoptosis 2010;15:527-40.

Johansson A C, Steen H, Öllinger K, Roberg K. Cathepsin D mediates cytochrome *c* release and caspase activation in human fibroblast apoptosis induced by staurosporine. Cell Death Differ 2003;10:1253-9.

Jost P J, Grabow S, Gray D, McKenzie M D, Nachbur U, Huang D C, Bouillet P, Thomas H E, Borner C, Silke J, Strasser A, Kaufmann T. XIAP discriminates between type I and type II FAS-induced apoptosis. Nature 2009;460:1035-9.

Kågedal K, Johansson A C, Johansson U, Heimlich G, Roberg K, Wang NS, Jürgensmeier JM, Öllinger K. Lysosomal membrane permeabilization during apoptosisinvolvement of Bax? Int J Exp Pathol 2005;86:309-21.

Kågedal K, Johansson U, Öllinger K. The lysosomal protease cathepsin D mediates apoptosis induced by oxidative stress. FASEB J 2001a;15:1592-4.

Kågedal K, Zhao M, Svensson I, Brunk U T. Sphingosine- induced apoptosis is dependent on lysosomal proteases. Biochem J 2001b;359:335-43.

Kane P M. Regulation of V-H+-ATPases by reversible disassembly. FEBS Lett 2000;469: 137-41.

Kane P M. The where, when, and how of organelle acidification by the yeast vacuolar H⁺-ATPase. Microbiol Mol Biol Rev 2006;70:177-91.

Kellermayer R, Aiello D P, Miseta A, Bedwell D M. Extracellular Ca(2+) sensing contributes to excess Ca(2+) accumulation and vacuolar fragmentation in a pmr1Delta mutant of *S. cerevisiae*. J Cell Sci 2003;116:1637-46.

Kerr J F, Wyllie A H, Currie A R. Apoptosis: a basic biological phenomenon with wideranging implications in tissue kinetics. Br J Cancer 1972;26:239-57.

Kim J, Klionsky D J. Autophagy, cytoplasm-to-vacuole targeting pathway, and pexophagy in yeast and mammalian cells. Annu Rev Biochem 2000;69:303-42.

Kirkegaard T, Jäättelä M. Lysosomal involvement in cell death and cancer. Biochim Biophys Acta 2009;1793:746-54.

Klionsky D J, Herman P K, Emr S D. The fungal vacuole: composition, function, and biogenesis. Microbiol Rev 1990;54:266-92.

Kokoszka J E, Waymire K G, Levy S E, Sligh J E, Cai J, Jones D P, MacGregor G R, Wallace D C. The ADP/ATP translocator is not essential for the mitochondrial permeability transition pore. Nature 2004;427:461-5.

Komatsu K, Hopkins K M, Lieberman H B, Wang H. *Schizosaccharomyces pombe* Rad9 contains a BH3-like region and interacts with the anti-apoptotic protein Bcl-2. FEBS Lett 2000; 481:122-6.

Kroemer G, Reed J C. Mitochondrial control of cell death. Nat Med 2000;6:513-9.

Kroemer G, Zamzami N, Susin, S A. Mitochondrial control of apoptosis. Immunol Today 1997;18:44-51.

Laun P, Pichova A, Madeo F, Fuchs J, Ellinger A, Kohlwein S, Dawes I, Fröhlich K U, Breitenbach M. Aged mother cells of *Saccharomyces cerevisiae* show markers of oxidative stress and apoptosis. Mol Microbiol 2001;39:1166-73.

Law R H, Manon S, Devenish R J, Nagley P. ATP synthase from *Saccharomyces cerevisiae*. Methods Enzymol 1995;260:133-63.

Leão C, van Uden N. Transport of lactate and other short-chain monocarboxylates in the yeast Candida utilis. Appl Microbiol Biotechnol 1986;23:389-93.

Leist M, Jäättelä M. Four deaths and a funeral: from caspases to alternative mechanisms. Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol 2001;2:589-98.

Letai A, Bassik M C, Walensky L D, Sorcinelli M D, Weiler S, Korsmeyer S J. Distinct BH3 domains either sensitize or activate mitochondrial apoptosis, serving as prototype cancer therapeutics. Cancer Cell 2002;2:183-92.

Li L, Chen O S, McVey Ward D, Kaplan J. CCC1 is a transporter that mediates vacuolar iron storage in yeast. J Biol Chem 2001;276:29515-9.

Li S C, Kane P M. The yeast lysosome-like vacuole: Endpoint and crossroads. Biochim Biophys Acta 2009;1793:650-63.

Li L Y, Luo X, Wang X. Endonuclease G is an apoptotic DNase when released from mitochondria. Nature 2001;412:95-9.

Li W, Yuan X, Nordgren G, Dalen H, Dubowchik G M, Firestone R A, Brunk U T. Induction of cell death by the lysosomotropic detergent MSDH. FEBS Lett 2000;470:35-9.

Liaudet-Coopman E, Beaujouin M, Derocq D, Garcia M, Glondu-Lassis M, Laurent-Matha V, Prébois C, Rochefort H, Vignon F. Cathepsin D: newly discovered functions of a long-standing aspartic protease in cancer and apoptosis. Cancer Lett 2006;237:167-79.

Lockshin R A, Williams C M. Programmed cell death. II. Endocrine potentiation of the breakdown of the intersegmental muscles of silkmoths. J Insect Physiol 1964;10:643-9.

Loeffler M, Kroemer G. The mitochondrion in cell death control: certainties and incognita. Exp Cell Res 2000;256:19-26.

Lowry O H, Rosebrough N J, Farr A J, Randall R J. Protein measurement with the Folin reagent. J Biol Chem 1951;193:265-75.

Lu M, Ammar D, Ives H, Albrecht F, Gluck S L. Physical interaction between aldolase and vacuolar H⁺-ATPase is essential for the assembly and activity of the proton pump. J Biol Chem 2007;282:24495-503.

Lu M, Holliday L S, Zhang L, Dunn Jr W A, Gluck S L. Interaction between aldolase and vacuolar H⁺-ATPase: evidence for direct coupling of glycolysis to the ATP-hydrolyzing proton pump. J Biol Chem 2001;276:30407-13.

Lu M, Sautin Y Y, Holliday L S, Gluck S L. The glycolytic enzyme aldolase mediates assembly, expression and activity of V-H⁺-ATPase. J Biol Chem 2003 M303871200

Ludovico P, Rodrigues F, Almeida A, Silva M T, Barrientos A, Côrte-Real M. Cytochrome *c* release and mitochondria involvement in programmed cell death induced by acetic acid in *Saccharomyces cerevisiae*. Mol Biol Cell 2002;13:2598-606.

Ludovico P, Sansonetty F, Silva M T, Côrte-Real M. Acetic acid induces a programmed cell death process in the food spoilage yeast *Zygosaccharomyces bailii*. FEMS Yeast Res 2003; 3:91-6.

Ludovico P, Sousa M J, Silva M T, Leão C, Côrte-Real M. *Saccharomyces cerevisiae* commits to a programmed cell death process in response to acetic acid. Microbiology 2001; 147:2409-15.

Luo X, Budihardjo I, Zou H, Slaughter C, Wang X. Bid, a Bcl-2 interacting protein, mediates cytochrome *c* release from mitochondria in response to activation of cell surface death receptors. Cell 1998;94:481-90.

MacDiarmid C W, Gaither L A, Eide D. Zinc transporters that regulate vacuolar zinc storage in *Saccharomyces cerevisiae*. EMBO J 2000;19:2845-55.

MacDiarmid C W, Milanick M A, Eide D J. Biochemical properties of vacuolar zinc transport systems of *Saccharomyces cerevisiae*. J Biol Chem 2002;277:39187-94.

Madeo F, Fröhlich E, Fröhlich, K U. A yeast mutant showing diagnostic markers of early and late apoptosis. J Cell Biol 1997;139:729-34.

Madeo F, Fröhlich E, Ligr M, Gray M, Sigrist S J, Wolf D H, Fröhlich K U. Oxygen stress: a regulator of apoptosis in yeast. J Cell Biol 1999;145:757-67.

Madeo F, Herker E, Madelener C, Wissing S, Lachelt S, Herlan M, Fehr M., Lauber K, Sigrist S J, Wesselborg S, Fröhlich K U. A caspase-related protease regulates apoptosis in yeast. Mol Cell 2002;9:911-7.

Majno G, Joris I. Apoptosis, oncosis, and necrosis. An overview of cell death. Am J Pathol 1995;146:3-15.

Manolson M F, Wu B, Proteau D, Taillon B E, Roberts B T, Hoyt M A, Jones E W. STV1 gene encodes functional homologue of 95-kDa yeast vacuolar H⁺-ATPase subunit Vph1p. J Biol Chem 1994;269:14064-74.

Mason D A, Shulga N, Undavai S, Ferrando-May E, Rexach M F, Goldfarb D S. Increased nuclear envelope permeability and Pep4p-dependent degradation of nucleoporins during hydrogen peroxide-induced cell death. FEMS Yeast Res 2005;5:1237-51.

Mason R W. In: Lloyd J B, Mason R W (eds) Biology of the Lysosome. Plenum Press, New York, 1996, Vol 27, pp 15-190.

Matus A, Green G D. Age-related increase in a cathepsin D like protease that degrades brain microtubule-associated proteins. Biochemistry 1987;26:8083-6.

McConkey D J, Orrenius S. The role of calcium in the regulation of apoptosis. J Leukoc Biol 1996;59;775-83.

Meier P, Finch A, Evan, G. Apoptosis in development. Nature 2000;407:796-801.

Miao Q, Sun Y, Wei T, Zhao X, Zhao K, Yan L, Zhang X, Shu H, Yang F. Chymotrypsin B cached in rat liver lysosomes and involved in apoptotic regulation through a mitochondrial pathway. J Biol Chem 2008;283:8218-28.

Mijaljica D, Prescott M, Klionsky D J, Devenish R J. Autophagy and vacuole homeostasis: a case for self-degradation? Autophagy 2007;3:417-21.

Minarowska A, Minarowski L, Karwowska A, Gacko M. Regulatory role of cathepsin D in apoptosis. Folia Histochem Cytobiol 2007;45:159-63.

Mirnikjoo B, Balasubramanian K, Schroit A J. Mobilization of lysosomal calcium regulates the externalization of phosphatidylserine during apoptosis. J Biol Chem 2009;284: 6918-23.

Miseta A, Kellermayer R, Aiello D P, Fu L, Bedwell D M. The vacuolar Ca^{2+}/H^+ exchanger Vcx1p/Hum1p tightly controls cytosolic Ca^{2+} levels in *S. cerevisiae*. FEBS Lett 1999;451:132-6.

Mizushima N, Levine B, Cuervo A M, Klionsky D J. Autophagy fights disease through cellular self-digestion. Nature 2008;451:1069-75.

Muchmore S W, Sattler M, Liang H, Meadows R P, Harlan J E, Yoon H S, Nettesheim D, Chang B S, Thompson C B, Wong S L, Ng S L, Fesik S W. X-ray and NMR structure of human Bcl-X_L, an inhibitor of programmed cell death. Nature 1996;381:335-41.

Mund T, Gewies A, Schoenfeld N, Bauer M K, Grimm S. Spike, a novel BH3-only protein, regulates apoptosis at the endoplasmic reticulum. Faseb J 2003;17:696-8.

Nass R, Rao R. The yeast endosomal Na⁺/H⁺ exchanger, Nhx1, confers osmotolerance following acute hypertonic shock. Microbiology 1999;145 Pt 11:3221-8.

Nechushtan A, Smith C L, Lamensdorf I, Yoon S H, Youle R J. Bax and Bak coalesce into novel mitochondria-associated clusters during apoptosis. J Cell Biol 2001;153:1265-76.

Nilsson C, Johansson U, Johansson A C, Kågedal K, Öllinger K. Cytosolic acidification and lysosomal alkalinization during TNF-alpha induced apoptosis in U937 cells. Apoptosis 2006;11:1149-59.

Nylandsted J, Gyrd-Hansen M, Danielewicz A, Fehrenbacher N, Lademann U, Høyer-Hansen M, Weber E, Multhoff G, Rohde M, Jäättelä M. Heat shock protein 70 promotes cell survival by inhibiting lysosomal membrane permeabilization. J Exp Med 2004;200:425-35.

Öllinger K. Inhibition of cathepsin D prevents free-radical-induced apoptosis in rat cardiomyocytes. Arch Biochem Biophys 2000;373:346-51.

Oparka K J. Uptake and compartmentation of fluorescent probes by plant cells. J Exp Bot 1991;42:565-79.

Padilla-Lopez S, Pearce D A. *Saccharomyces cerevisiae* lacking Btn1p modulate vacuolar ATPase activity to regulate pH imbalance in the vacuole. J Biol Chem 2006;281:10273-80.

Pampulha M E, Loureiro V. Interaction of the effects of acetic acid and ethanol on inhibition of fermentation in *Saccharomyces cerevisiae*. Biotechnol Lett 1989;11:269-74.

Paroutis P, Touret N, Grinstein S. The pH of the secretory pathway: measurement, determinants, and regulation. Physiology (Bethesda) 2004;19:207-15.

Parr CL, Keates R A, Bryksa B C, Ogawa M, Yada R Y. The structure and function of *Saccharomyces cerevisiae* proteinase A. Yeast 2007; 24:467-80.

Parra K J, Kane P M. Reversible association between the V_1 and V_0 domains of yeast vacuolar H⁺-ATPase is an unconventional glucose-induced effect. Mol Cell Biol 1998;18:7064-74.

Peplowska K, Ungermann C. Expanding dynamin: from fission to fusion. Nat Cell Biol 2005;7:103-4.

Pereira C, Camougrand N, Manon S, Sousa M J, Corte-Real M. ADP/ATP carrier is required for mitochondrial outer membrane permeabilization and cytochrome *c* release in yeast apoptosis. Mol Microbiol 2007;60:571-82.

Pereira C, Chaves S, Alves S, Salin B, Camougrand N, S Manon, Sousa M J, Côrte-Real M. Mitochondrial degradation in acetic acid-induced yeast apoptosis: the role of Pep4p and the ADP/ATP carrier. Mol Microbiol 2010;76:1398-410.

Plant P J, Manolson M F, Grinstein S, Demaurex N. Alternative mechanisms of vacuolar acidification in H⁺-ATPase-deficient yeast. J Biol Chem 1999;274:37270-9.

Pinto I, Cardoso H, Leão C. High enthalpy and low enthalpy death in *Saccharomyces cerevisiae* induced by acetic acid. Biotechnol Bioeng 1989;33:1350-2.

Polster B M, Basañez G, Etxebarria A, Hardwick J M, Nicholls D G. Calpain I induces cleavage and release of apoptosis-inducing factor from isolated mitochondria. J Biol Chem 2005;280:6447-54.

Queirós F, Fontes N, Silva P, Almeida D, Maeshima M, Gerós H, Fidalgo F. Activity of tonoplast proton pumps and Na+/H+ exchange in potato cell cultures is modulated by salt. Journal of Experimental Botany 2009;60:1363-74.

Raff M C, Barres B A, Burne J F, Coles H S, Ishizaki Y, Jacobson M D. Programmed cell death and the control of cell survival: lessons from the nervous system. Science 1993;262:695-700.

Reed J C. Double identity for proteins of the Bcl-2 family. Nature 1997;387:773-6.

Reed J C. Dysregulation of apoptosis in cancer. J Clin Oncol 1999;17:2941-53.

Reiter J, Herker E, Madeo F, Schmitt M J. Viral killer toxins induce caspase-mediated apoptosis in yeast. J Cell Biol 2005;168:353-8.

Repnik U, Turk B. Lysosomal-mitochondrial cross-talk during cell death. Mitochondrion 2010;doi:10.1016/j.mito.2010.07.008.

Roach H I, Clarke N M. Physiological cell death of chondrocytes in vivo is not confined to apoptosis. New observations on the mammalian growth plate. J Bone Joint Surg Br 2000;82: 601-13.

Roberg K. Relocalization of cathepsin D and cytochrome *c* early in apoptosis revealed by immunoelectron microscopy. Lab Invest 2001;81:149-58.

Roberg K, Johansson U, Öllinger K. Lysosomal release of cathepsin D precedes relocation of cytochrome *c* and loss of mitochondrial transmembrane potential during apoptosis induced by oxidative stress. Free Radic Biol Med 1999;27:1228-37.

Roberg K, Kågedal K, Öllinger K. Microinjection of cathepsin D induces caspasedependent apoptosis in fibroblasts. Am J Pathol 2002;161:89-96.

Roberg K, Öllinger K. Oxidative stress causes relocation of the lysosomal enzyme cathepsin D with ensuing apoptosis in neonatal rat cardiomyocytes. Am J Pathol 1998;152: 1151-6.

Roberts L R, Kurosawa H, Bronk S F, Fesmier P J, Agellon L B, Leung W Y, Mao F, Gores G J. Cathepsin B contributes to bile salt-induced apoptosis of rat hepatocytes. Gastroenterology 1997;113:1714-26.

Rodriguez-Enriquez S, Kim I, Currin R T, Lemasters J J. Tracker dyes to probe mitochondrial autophagy (mitophagy) in rat hepatocytes. Autophagy 2006;2:39-46.

Salvesen G S, Duckett C S. IAP proteins: blocking the road to death's door. Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol 2002a;3:401-10.

Salvesen G S, Renatus M. Apoptosome: the seven-spoked death machine. Dev Cell 2002 b; 2:256-7.

Saraste A, Pulkki K. Morphologic and biochemical hallmarks of apoptosis. Cardiovasc Res 2000;45:528-37.

Sartorius U, Schmitz I, Krammer P H. Molecular mechanisms of death-receptor-mediated apoptosis. Chembiochem 2001;2:20-9.

Scaffidi C, Fulda S, Srinivasan A, Friesen C, Li F, Tomaselli K J, Debatin K M, Krammer P H, Peter M E.. Two CD95 (APO-1/Fas) signaling pathways. EMBO J 1998;17:1675-87.

Schestkowa O, Geisel D, Jacob R, Hasilik A. The catalytically inactive precursor of cathepsin D induces apoptosis in human fibroblasts and HeLa cells. J Cell Biochem 2007;101: 1558-66.

Scott S V, Hefner-Gravink A, Morano K A, Noda T, Ohsumi Y, Klionsky D J. Cytoplasm-to-vacuole targeting and autophagy employ the same machinery to deliver proteins to the yeast vacuole. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 1996;93:12304-8.
Serrano R, Bernal D, Simon E, Arino J. Copper and iron are the limiting factors for growth of the yeast *Saccharomyces cerevisiae* in an alkaline environment. J Biol Chem 2004; 279:19698-704.

Severin F F, Hyman A A. Pheromone induces programmed cell death in *S. cerevisiae*. Curr Biol 2002;12:R233-R5.

Sharma K G, Mason D L, Liu G, Rea P A, Bachhawat A K, Michaelis S. Localization, regulation, and substrate transport properties of Bpt1p, a *Saccharomyces cerevisiae* MRP-type ABC transporter. Eukaryot Cell 2002;1:391-400.

Silva P, Arnoldo R. Façanha A R, Tavares R M, Gerós H. Role of Tonoplast Proton Pumps and Na⁺/H⁺ Antiport System in Salt Tolerance of Populus euphratica Oliv. Journal of Plant Growth regulation 2010;29:23-34.

Silva R D, Sotoca R, Johansson B, Ludovico P, Sansonetty F, Silva M T, Peinado J M, Côrte-Real, M. Hyperosmotic stress induces metacaspase- and mitochondria-dependent apoptosis in *Saccharomyces cerevisiae*. Mol Microbiol 2005;58:824-34.

Singh A, Kaur N, Kosman D J. The metalloreductase Fre6p in Fe-efflux from the yeast vacuole. J Biol Chem 2007;282:28619-26.

Skulachev V P. Programmed death in yeast as adaptation? FEBS Lett 2002;528:23-6.

Slee E A, Harte M T, Kluck R M, Wolf B B, Casiano C A, Newmeyer D D, Wang H G, Reed J C, Nicholson D W, Alnemri E S, Green D R, Martin S J. Ordering the cytochrome *c*-initiated caspase cascade: hierarchical activation of caspases-2, -3, -6, -7, -8, and -10 in a caspase-9-dependent manner. J Cell Biol 1999;144:281-92.

Sokolov S, Knorre D, Smirnova E, Markova O, Pozniakovsky A, Skulachev V, Severin F. Ysp2 mediates death of yeast induced by amiodarone or intracellular acidification. Biochim Biophys Acta 2006;1757:1366-70.

Solomon M, Belenghi B, Delledonne M, Menachem E, Levine A. The involvement of cysteine proteases and protease inhibitor genes in the regulation of programmed cell death in plants. Plant Cell 1999;11:431-44.

Steinberg T H, Swanson J A. Measurement of Phagosome-Lysosome Fusion and Phagosomal pH. In: Bacterial Pathogenesis, Part B: Interaction of Pathogenic Bacteria with Host Cells: Interaction of Pathogenic Bacteria with Host Cells Pt. B (Methods in Enzymology) edited by Park V L, Bavoit P M, Academic Press, San Diego, California, 1994.

Stoka V, Turk B, Schendel S L, Kim T H, Cirman T, Snipas S J, Ellerby L M, Bredesen D, Freeze H, Abrahamson, M, Brömme D, Krajewski S, Reed J C, Yin X M, Turk V, Salvesen G S. Lysosomal protease pathways to apoptosis. Cleavage of bid, not pro-caspases, is the most likely route. J Biol Chem 2001;276:3149-57.

Stoka V, Turk V, Turk B. Lysosomal cysteine cathepsins: signaling pathways in apoptosis. Biol Chem 2007;388:555-60.

Susin S A, Larochette N, Geuskens M, Kroemer G. Purification of mitochondria for apoptosis assays. Methods Enzymol 2000;322:205-8.

Suzuki K, Hata S, Kawabata Y, Sorimachi H. Structure, activation, and biology of calpain. Diabetes 2004;53:12-8.

Suzuki M, Youle R J, Tjandra N. Structure of Bax: coregulation of dimer formation and intracellular localization. Cell 2000;103:645-54.

Teichert U, Mechler B, Muller H, Wolf D H. Lysosomal (vacuolar) proteinases of yeast are essential catalysts for protein degradation, differentiation, and cell survival. J Biol Chem 1989;264:16037-45.

Thomas M R, O'Shea E K. An intracellular phosphate buffer filters transient fluctuations in extracellular phosphate levels. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 2005;102:9565-70.

Tittel J N, Steller H. A comparison of programmed cell death between species. Genome Biol 2000;1: REVIEWS0003, Epub 2000 Sep 13.

Tsujimoto Y, Shimizu S. VDAC regulation by the Bcl-2 family of proteins. Cell Death Differ 2000;7:1174-81.

Turk B, Dolenc I, Turk V, Bieth J G. Kinetics of the pH-induced inactivation of human cathepsin L. Biochemistry 1993;32:375-80.

Turk B, Stoka V. Protease signalling in cell death: caspases versus cysteine cathepsins. FEBS Lett 2007;581:2761-7.

Turk B, Turk D, Salvesen G S. Regulating Cysteine Protease Activity: Essential Role of Protease Inhibitors as Guardians and Regulators. Curr Pharm Design 2002;8:1623-37.

Turk B, Turk, D, Turk V. Lysosomal cysteine proteases: more than scavengers. Biochim Biophys Acta 2000;1477, 98–111.

Turk B, Turk V. Lysosomes as "suicide bags" in cell death: myth or reality? J Biol Chem 2009;284:21783-7.

Valenti D, Vacca R A, Guaragnella N, Passarella S, Marra E, Giannattasio S. A transient proteasome activation is needed for acetic acid-induced programmed cell death to occur in *Saccharomyces cerevisiae*. FEMS Yeast Res 2008;8:400-4.

Van Den Hazel H B, Kielland-Brandt M C, Winther J R. Review: biosynthesis and function of yeast vacuolar proteases. Yeast 1996;12:1-16.

Verhagen A M, Ekert PG, Pakusch M, Silke J, Connolly L M, Reid G E, Moritz R L, Simpson R J, Vaux, D L. Identification of DIABLO, a mammalian protein that promotes apoptosis by binding to and antagonizing IAP proteins. Cell 2000;102:43-53.

Verhagen A M, Silke J, Ekert PG, Pakusch M, Kaufmann H, Connolly L M, Day C L, Tikoo A, Burke R, Wrobel C, Moritz R L, Simpson R J, Vaux D L. HtrA2 promotes cell death through its serine protease activity and its ability to antagonize inhibitor of apoptosis proteins. J Biol Chem 2002;277:445-54.

Walter D, Wissing S, Madeo F, Fahrenkrog B. The inhibitor-of-apoptosis protein Bir1p protects against apoptosis in *S. cerevisiae* and is a substrate for the yeast homologue of Omi/HtrA2. J Cell Sci 2006;119:1843-51.

Werneburg N W, Guicciardi M E, Bronk S F, Gores G J. Tumor necrosis factor-αassociated lysosomal permeabilization is cathepsin B dependent. Am J Physiol Gastrointest Liver Physiol 2002;283:947-56.

White E. Autophagic cell death unraveled: pharmacological inhibition of apoptosis and autophagy enables necrosis. Autophagy 2008;4:399-401.

Wissing F, Sanchez C P, Rohrbach P, Ricken S, Lanzer M. Illumination of the malaria parasite *Plasmodium falciparum* alters intracellular pH. Implications for live cell imaging. J Biol Chem 2002;277:37747-55.

Wissing S, Ludovico P, Herker E, Buttner S, Engelhardt S M, Decker T, Link A, Proksch A, Rodrigues F, Côrte-Real M, Fröhlich K U, Manns J, Cande C, Sigrist S J, Kroemer G, Madeo F. An AIF orthologue regulates apoptosis in yeast. J Cell Biol 2004;166:969-74.

Yadav J, Muend S, Zhang Y, Rao R. A phenomics approach in yeast links proton and calcium pump function in the Golgi. Mol Biol Cell 2007;18:1480-9.

Yamashima T. Ca²⁺-dependent proteases in ischemic neuronal death: A conserved 'calpain-cathepsin cascade' from nematodes to primates. Cell Calcium 2004;36:285-93.

Youle R J, Strasser A. The BCL-2 protein family: opposing activities that mediate cell death. Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol 2008;9:47-59.

Zhou X L, Batiza A F, Loukin S H, Palmer C P, Kung C, Saimi Y. The transient receptor potential channel on the yeast vacuole is mechanosensitive. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 2003;100: 7105-10.